

# Neuroprotection During the Acute Phase of Spinal Cord Injury

Magdalena Mirkowski MScOT MSc Jane Hsieh MSc Chris Bailey MD FRCPC Amanda McIntyre PhD (student) RN MSc Robert Teasell MD FRCPC

**Our Partners:** 







CoastalHealth Research Institute





This review has been prepared based on the scientific and professional information available in 2016. SCIRE Professional is provided for informational and educational purposes only. If you have or suspect you have a health problem, you should consult your health care provider. The SCIRE editors, contributors and supporting partners shall not be liable for any damages, claims, liabilities, costs, or obligations arising from the use or misuse of this material.

Mirkowski M, Hsieh JTC, Bailey C, McIntyre A, Teasell R. (2017) Neuroprotection During the Acute Phase of Spinal Cord Injury. In Eng JJ, Teasell RW, Miller WC, Wolfe DL, Townson AF, Hsieh JTC, Noonan VK, Loh E, Sproule S, McIntyre A, Queree M. editors. Spinal Cord Injury Research Evidence. Version 7.0: p 1-47.

scireproject.com

## **Key Points**

Secondary injuries amplify the degree of damage obtained from a primary injury and leave individuals with worse injuries than what was incurred from the initial trauma.

Neuroprotection is a recent area of medical research investigating pharmaceuticals that counteract the vascular and biochemical repercussions of secondary injury.

Methylprednisolone is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI, and there is conflicting evidence whether its use is associated with the development of medical complications.

Dexamethasone is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI and may be associated with the development of medical complications.

Progesterone and vitamin D is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Naloxone is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Tirilazad mesylate is no more effective than methylprednisolone for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Nimodipine is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

There is conflicting evidence regarding the effectiveness of erythropoietin for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

There is conflicting evidence regarding the effectiveness of GM-1 ganglioside for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor may be effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Thyrotropin-releasing hormone may be effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI in individuals with incomplete injuries.

Gacyclidine is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Cethrin® is a safe and tolerable drug, but its effect on neurological recovery remains unknown during the acute phase post SCI.

Minocycline is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Riluzole may be effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

## Table of Contents

1	Executive Summary	1
2	Methods	2
3	Introduction	2
3.1	3.1 Phases of Injury	2
	Overview of Secondary Injuries	
	2.1 Inflammation	
	2.2 Vascular Secondary Injuries: Hemorrhage and Ischemia	
	2.3 Excitotoxicity 2.4 Lipid Peroxidation	
	2.5 Apoptosis	
	2.6 Axon Demyelination and Degeneration	
	2.7 Neurogenic Shock	
4	Pharmaceutical Agents for Neuroprotection During Acute SCI	6
4.1	Steroids	
4.2		
	Tirilazad Mesylate	
	Nimodipine	
4.5	Erythropoietin GM-1 Ganglioside	
	Granulocyte-Colony Stimulating Factor	
	Thyrotropin-Releasing Hormone	
	Gacyclidine	
5	Additional Phase I and Phase II Clinical Trials for Neuroprotective Pharmaceutical	
Ag	ents During Acute SCI	41
	hrin®	
	nocycline	
	uzole	
6	Summary	45
Ref	erences	47
Ab	breviations	54

## 1 Executive Summary

Despite promising results from preclinical and early phase clinical trials, the neuroprotective properties of pharmacotherapeutic candidates have been difficult to demonstrate when scaled to later phase clinical trials. This could be attributable to several factors. First, there is high variability in the potential for patient recovery, as individuals with cervical injuries tend to recover more neurological function than those with thoracic injuries (S. Casha et al., 2012; Fehlings et al., 2011). Likewise, patients with incomplete injuries tend to recover more so than those with complete injuries (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997; Pitts, Ross, Chase, & Faden, 1995; Tsutsumi, Ueta, Shiba, Yamamoto, & Takagishi, 2006). Recovery also varies depending on age (Burns, Golding, Rolle, Graziani, & Ditunno, 1997; Leypold, Flanders, Schwartz, & Burns, 2007; Pollard & Apple, 2003) and whether or not the SCI is penetrating as opposed to non-penetrating (Heary et al., 1997; Levy et al., 1996). Accommodating for these differences through sub-group analysis is hindered with statistical robustness of smaller sample sizes. Second, there has currently been no consensus regarding a method for selecting agents suitable for translation to humans based on preclinical performance. Tator et al. (C. H. Tator et al., 2012) suggested that preclinical data should be assessed based on 1) the animal/injury model(s) used; 2) timing of therapy; 3) evidence of beneficial effects of therapy; 4) reproducibility/replication and publication of results; 5) safety/toxicity of the agent; and 6) other factors such as preclinical lab environments. That human injuries are variable in their etiology and are often accompanied by other injuries makes them less straight-forward to treat compared to SCI in well controlled animal models (Sharif-Alhoseini M, 2014). Lastly, the efficacy of the drug also depends on the time when it was administered. Although timing of therapy is reported in the preclinical literature, it does not currently reflect feasible timing for treatment in humans (C. H. Tator et al., 2012; Wilson & Fehlings, 2014).

Along with six criteria proposed by Tator et al. (C. H. Tator et al., 2012), only one other publication by Kwon et al. (Kwon et al., 2009) addressing preclinical grading criteria to determine translatability to human trials proposes an objective scoring system to select the most promising candidates for translation. Continued development and validation of a preclinical scoring system involving worldwide experts in preclinical and clinical SCI is the next step towards selecting the next most promising pharmacotherapy for translation to humans (C. H. Tator et al., 2012).

In the interim, there is currently no pharmaceutical therapy recognized as the standard of care for neuroprotection during acute SCI. To date, EPO, G-CSF, TRH, and riluzole must be considered carefully due to the small study sample sizes used to investigate these pharmaceutical agents. Alternative study design methods might also be considered to mitigate for the large sample sizes required in a relatively small and heterogenous patient population to reach statistical significance (Tanadini et al., 2014) for a potential pharmacotherapeutic agent to be proven effective as a neuroprotectant in acute SCI.

## 2 Methods

A key word literature search for scientific articles published from January 1, 2014 to September 1, 2019 investigating acute neuroprotective management following spinal cord injury (SCI) was conducted using the following online databases: MEDLINE, CINAHL, Scopus, EMBASE and Cochrane Library. Population key words (i.e., spinal cord injury, paraplegia, tetraplegia, and quadriplegia) and neuroprotection key words (i.e., steroids, methylprednisolone, prednisolone, dexamethasone, GM-1 ganglioside, monosialotetrahexosyl ganglioside, corticosteroid, aminosteroid, nonglucocorticoid steroid, tirilazad, tirilazad mesylate, naloxone) were used in combination. The search was limited to English publications that were either journal articles, reviews or systematic reviews (excluding case reports) with at least three adults ( $\geq$ 18 years) with SCI. More than 50% of participants included in the study had to have a SCI, unless the results were stratified. Animal and pediatric studies, and case reports were omitted. It should be noted that articles were considered suitable for inclusion in this module if all, or the majority of, participants in each study were within approximately 3 months post SCI.

## 3 Introduction

SCI commonly results in permanent loss of partial or full sensation and movement below the level of injury and can therefore be physically and emotionally devastating for patients and their caregivers. The estimated incidence of SCI in Canada is about 4,000 each year (41 per million) (Noonan et al., 2012), with young men being the most common demographic experiencing these accidents (Kirshblum, Groah, McKinley, Gittler, & Stiens, 2002). However, more recently, the Canadian demographic has reported a shift to older adults as a result of falls in the elderly overtaking motor vehicle accidents as the most common cause of injury (Pickett, Campos-Benitez, Keller, & Duggal, 2006). Regions in Russia, Sweden and Norway also reflect the increasing contribution of falls as the most common etiology of injury (Singh, Tetreault, Kalsi-Ryan, Nouri, & Fehlings, 2014). Although many individuals may never fully recover sensation and movement, patient outcomes have drastically improved with advances in pre-hospital care, emergency care, acute trauma care, surgical interventions, and rehabilitation. Common treatments that have contributed to the decrease in mortality and increase in acute recovery include treating neurogenic shock, hemodynamic resuscitation, spine stabilization, surgery, prophylactics, and pharmaceuticals for neuroprotection to minimize injury. The use of pharmaceuticals for neuroprotection has been the subject of excitement and debate since the 1970s and continues to gain research interest over time. In this module, only the evidence that exists for pharmaceutical agents used during the acute phase of SCI will be reviewed; other research avenues of neuroprotection such as stem cell transplants (M Kan, A Ling, & Lu, 2010), autologous bone marrow transplantation (Chhabra et al., 2016) and macrophage therapy (Kigerl & Popovich, 2006; Lammertse et al., 2012) will be omitted.

## 3.1 Phases of Injury

There are two acute phases of SCI, namely primary (at the moment of injury and immediately thereafter) and secondary (i.e. minutes to weeks or months post injury). The initial mechanical

insult to the spinal cord is considered to be the primary injury; currently, damage incurred from this trauma cannot be reversed with pharmaceuticals. The primary injury is the strongest predictor of overall prognosis (Oyinbo, 2011). Within minutes after the initial insult, physiological and molecular changes occur that amplify the injury and enlarge the lesion site; these subsequent reactions are referred to as secondary injuries.

The primary injury is manifested by neuron death at the impact site and hemorrhaging. Secondary injuries also include continued neuron death and hemorrhaging, but also extend to encompass edema and inflammation, vascular alterations (e.g., neurogenic shock, ischemia), and biochemical reactions (e.g., production of toxic reactive oxygen species and neurotransmitters). The majority of the secondary injury is determined within days to a week and is the time frame during which neuroprotective strategies should be initiated. Secondary injuries continue to mount for weeks to months after injury (Fleming et al., 2006) and can substantially worsen the injury sustained from the initial trauma.

Traditionally, the medical care of those impacted by SCI focused on keeping the patient alive and later addressing complications (e.g., spasticity, pain, bladder dysfunction) that arose from the initial injury. Recently, efforts have been placed on protecting neurons from additional damage caused by secondary injuries (Sadowsky, Volshteyn, Schultz, & McDonald, 2002), and also on comprehensive and intensive rehabilitation. This concept of 'neuroprotection' has initiated medical research to develop pharmaceuticals that target the imminent vascular and biochemical reactions that occur after SCI.

## 3.2 Overview of Secondary Injuries

There are at least 25 well-established secondary injury mechanisms that can occur within minutes, weeks and months following a SCI (Oyinbo, 2011). Of these, the mechanisms that are most targeted for pharmaceutical intervention are reviewed below.

### 3.2.1 Inflammation

Inflammation occurs within the first minutes of a SCI and can persist for weeks or even months. It is predominantly caused by immune cells releasing reactive oxygen species and proinflammatory cytokines. The presence of immune cells can initially be advantageous because they remove cellular debris that resulted from the original injury in an effort to make room for new neurons to grow. Excessive and/or chronic inflammation, however, can lead to exacerbation and damage of surrounding healthy tissue (Allison & Ditor, 2015).

### 3.2.2 Vascular Secondary Injuries: Hemorrhage and Ischemia

SCI leads to local haemorrhaging and associated cell death, especially in the grey matter. Capillaries and venules at the injury site can experience a sudden reduction in blood flow and this ischemia can continue to worsen over several hours post injury. Ischemia is arguably the biggest determinant of the degree of secondary injury, as it often extends beyond the spinal cord and negatively affects perfusion and oxygenation in surrounding tissues, causing permanent damage (Amar & Levy, 1999). Hemorrhage can promote ischemia (Wallace, Tator, & Frazee, 1986); in turn ischemia can promote edema of the spinal cord (Charles H Tator, 1998) and production of reactive oxygen species (Lewen, Matz, & Chan, 2000).

### 3.2.3 Excitotoxicity

An additional biochemical outcome of secondary injury is an increase in cellular levels of calcium ions. To pass an electrical signal between neurons, neurotransmitters must be released from one synapse and bind to receptors on the neighbouring synapse. This release of neurotransmitters is regulated by calcium ions moving through calcium channels. The N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor is a calcium channel that, when open, allows electrical signals to transfer between neurons in the spinal cord. The receptor is only open when it is bound with glutamate (Guzman-Lenis, Navarro, & Casas, 2009). The initial spinal cord trauma and subsequent ischemia produce an accumulation of glutamate around the injury site (Amar & Levy, 1999). Excitotoxicity occurs when excessive glutamate causes overstimulation of the NMDA receptor, allowing high levels of calcium ions into the neighbouring cells. The influx of calcium activates a series of destructive enzymes, including phospholipases that go on to damage the phospholipid cell membrane and proteases thereby destroying proteins. Over time, neuron cells become damaged and die. Other negative effects of excitotoxicity include edema of the spinal cord and the production of reactive oxygen species (Grossman et al., 2014).

### 3.2.4 Lipid Peroxidation

During secondary injury, toxic oxygen free radicals are produced from excitotoxicity, mitochondrial dysfunction and the oxidative stress resulting from ischemia. These reactive oxygen species, as well as other free radicals created from the injury, react with proteins and lipids in nerve cells (Christie et al., 2008). Lipid peroxidation is a major cause of secondary nerve damage because the phospholipid membranes of neurons become oxidized and rupture (Kavanagh & Kam, 2001).

### 3.2.5 Apoptosis

Apoptosis of neurons seems to be largely a result of high calcium levels in the cells during excitotoxicity, as well as the interaction with reactive oxygen species and inflammation. Taken together, these processes can activate signaling cascades leading to programmed cell death of nerve cells and surrounding tissue cells (Oyinbo, 2011).

### 3.2.6 Axon Demyelination and Degeneration

Neurons that survive the initial mechanical injury are still at risk of death from axon demyelination for many weeks post SCI (Liu et al., 1997). The initial injury as well as subsequent inflammation (Waxman, 1989) and excitotoxicity (S Casha, Yu, & Fehlings, 2001) destroys the surviving neurons' oligodendrocytes, which are critical to neuron protection because they are the glial cells that form the myelin sheath around axons in the central nervous system. Demyelination leaves axons unprotected and vulnerable to degeneration and apoptosis from reactive oxygen species and inflammatory cytokines.

### 3.2.7 Neurogenic Shock

An intact spinal cord is required for proper autonomic nervous system (ANS) function and thus cardiovascular stability. The ANS is comprised of two opposing systems, the sympathetic nervous system (SNS) and parasympathetic nervous system (PNS), which interact to regulate various functions including heart rate (HR), blood pressure (BP) and vagal tone. Changes in cardiovascular function are lesion-dependent, with high-level injuries (T6 or above) contributing to significant SNS dysfunction and resulting in the greatest degree of cardiovascular impairment following SCI. During the acute phase of SCI, individuals typically present with neurogenic shock, a condition predominantly characterized by the simultaneous presence of bradycardia (HR of less than 60 beats per minute) and arterial hypotension (systolic BP below 90 mmHg and diastolic BP below 60 mmHg; (Furlan & Fehlings, 2008; Krassioukov, 2009; Popa et al., 2010). Hypotension from neurogenic shock can be especially dangerous when it contributes to ischemia. In this case, there is not enough blood (and therefore oxygen) being delivered to the spinal cord or vital organs and tissues, and the affected cells become damaged or destroyed. Neurogenic shock can persist for weeks and is typically counteracted with established treatments for hypotension, bradycardia, and hypothermia (Mack, 2013). For more information on SNS disruption and resulting cardiovascular dysfunction, refer to the Cardiovascular Complications during the Acute Phase of Spinal Cord Injury module in SCIRE version 5.0.

Secondary Injury	Description	Pharmaceutical Agent/Treatment Used to Counteract Injury
Inflammation	Swelling at the injury site. Dead cells attract inflammatory cells such as macrophages, neutrophils, and microglia, which in turn release pro- inflammatory cytokines at the site of injury.	<ul> <li>Methylprednisolone</li> <li>Dexamethasone</li> <li>Minocycline</li> <li>Erythropoietin</li> <li>Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor</li> <li>Cethrin®</li> </ul>
Hemorrhage	Initial injury results in bleeding within the grey matter, which leads to hemorrhagic death of afflicted cells.	Methylprednisolone
Ischemia	Blood flow is restricted from the spinal cord and surrounding tissues. Hypoxia results in cell death.	<ul> <li>Methylprednisolone</li> <li>Naloxone</li> <li>Nimodipine</li> <li>Erythropoietin</li> <li>Thyrotropin-releasing hormone</li> </ul>
Edema	Swelling and fluid build-up around the spinal cord. Can be the result of initial trauma, ischemia, and excitotoxicity.	<ul><li>Methylprednisolone</li><li>Riluzole</li></ul>
Excitotoxicity	Neuronal damage caused by overstimulation, produced by high levels of calcium ions and glutamate.	<ul> <li>Riluzole</li> <li>Minocycline</li> <li>Erythropoietin</li> <li>GM-1 ganglioside</li> </ul>

#### Table 1. Overview of Common Secondary Injuries and Pharmaceutical Agents

		Thyrotropin-releasing hormone
		Methylprednisolone
Lipid	Reactive oxygen species steal electrons	Tirilazad mesylate
peroxidation	from neuron cell membranes, resulting	Erythropoietin
	in membrane lysis and cell death.	Minocycline
		Riluzole
		Methylprednisolone
	Programmed cell death of neurons due to presence of cytokines and reactive oxygen species.	Erythropoietin
Apoptosis		GM-1 ganglioside
Apoptosis		<ul> <li>Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor</li> </ul>
		Minocycline
	Damaged oligodendrocytes cause	Granulocyte-colony stimulating     factor
Axon	demyelination of neurons. Exposed	GM-1 ganglioside
demyelination	axons are susceptible to damage from reactive oxygen species.	• Cethrin®
		Erythropoietin
Neurogenic shock	Normal sympathetic nervous system functioning is disrupted, leading to hypotension and bradycardia.	<ul> <li>Established treatments for bradycardia, hypotension, and hypothermia</li> </ul>

#### Conclusion

#### **Key Points**

Secondary injuries amplify the degree of damage obtained from a primary injury and leave individuals with worse injuries than what was incurred from the initial trauma.

Neuroprotection is a recent area of medical research investigating pharmaceuticals that counteract the vascular and biochemical repercussions of secondary injury.

## 4 Pharmaceutical Agents for Neuroprotection During Acute SCI

Over time, advances in our understanding of the molecular pathways that signal abnormally during secondary injury, in combination with our knowledge of axon protection and repair, have led to novel pharmaceutical interventions to treat acute SCI. Pharmacological experimentation for acute SCI in animal models began in the late 1960s (Ducker & Hamit, 1969) and human trials began in the 1980s (Michael B Bracken et al., 1984). Drugs currently under investigation include those used to treat other neurological disorders as well as some synthesized exclusively for SCI.

To date, there have been a number of trials in humans for pharmaceuticals to investigate their efficacy in acute SCI which will be described in the sections below.

## 4.1 Steroids

To date, there have been two steroids used for neuroprotection in acute SCI: dexamethasone and methylprednisolone (MP). These pharmaceutical agents are both glucocorticoid steroids, which are known for their strong anti-inflammatory properties (Barnes, 2006). Limited information on the role of dexamethasone for acute SCI exists, but the mechanism of action for MP is beginning to be better understood. MP has long been used to treat brain edema, although the dose administered for SCI is much higher (Heary et al., 1997). It has been reported that, in addition to its anti-inflammatory properties, the main role for this drug at high doses is to act as an antioxidant to scavenge reactive oxygen species (Edward D Hall, 1992; B. H. Lee et al., 2005). Furthermore, MP is thought to inhibit lipid peroxidation (Edward D Hall, 2003) and reduce cell apoptosis (Vaquero, Zurita, Oya, Aguayo, & Bonilla, 2006). The high doses administered very early after injury are necessary because the absorption into the spinal tissues rapidly decreases over time. Determining the appropriate MP dosage is complex due to its biphasic dose response curve whereby potential benefits at low doses transition to toxic effects at higher doses (Edward D Hall & Springer, 2004).

Before testing for the efficacy of pharmacological treatments in acute SCI existed, dexamethasone was occasionally prescribed (Heary et al., 1997). Promise in animal models for MP resulted in the first randomized controlled trial (RCT) of any pharmacological agent for treating acute SCI (Michael B Bracken et al., 1984). The National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) conducted a trial comparing high and low dose MP. The results of this study suggested that patients who received high dose MP had no neurological improvement but significant increases in medical complications compared to those who received low dose MP. Following the release of this study, further RCTs and retrospective studies were launched to further understand the neuroprotective effectiveness of steroids during acute SCI.

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		Outcomes
Aminmansour et al. (2016) Iran RCT PEDro= 9 N <sub>initial</sub> = 32, N <sub>final</sub> = 32	Population: Progesterone + Vitamin D group: Mean age= 41.88±13.6yr; Gender: male= 56.2%, female= 43.8%; Level of injury: cervical, thoracic, lumbar; Severity of injury: Incomplete. Placebo group: Mean age= 45.2±13.7yr; Gender: male= 50%, female= 50%; Level of injury: cervical, thoracic,	1.	Progesterone + vitamin D group performed significantly better than placebos on ASIA motor scores for all extremities at 6 months (p<0.05). No significant differences between groups seen at other time points. Progesterone + vitamin D group performed significantly better than placebos on ASIA sensory scores for

#### Table 2. Steroids for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		Outcomes
	lumbar; Severity of injury: Incomplete. <b>Treatment:</b> Patients were first administered methylprednisolone per standard protocol. Patients were then randomly assigned to receive progesterone (0.5 mg/kg) twice daily and vitamin D3 (5ug/kg) twice daily or placebo for up to 5 days. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> Assessed baseline, 6 days, 3 and 6 months post-injury. ASIA motor and sensory scores <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were studied within 8 hr of sustaining injury.		right upper, left lower, and right lower at 6 months (p<0.05). No significant differences between groups seen at other time points.
<u>Costa et al.</u> 2015 Italy RCT PEDro= 7 N <sub>initial</sub> = 19, N <sub>final</sub> = 19	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age= 27.67y</li> <li>Gender: male= 94.7%, female= 5.3%;</li> <li>Level of injury: cervical, thoracic;</li> <li>Severity of injury: AIS A or B</li> <li>Treatment: Participants were</li> <li>randomized to receive either</li> <li>methylprednisolone or</li> <li>erythropoietin treatment groups</li> <li>for 48 hours.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: ASIA motor</li> <li>and sensory, MAS, Penn Score, VAS,</li> <li>SCIM. Evaluated at baseline, day 3,</li> <li>7, 14, 30, 60, and 90.</li> <li>Chronicity: Screened and enrolled</li> <li>within 8 hours of sustaining injury.</li> </ul>	1.	No between-groups difference on ASIA motor and sensory, MAS, Penn score, VAS or SCIM (p>0.05) at day 90.
Pointillart et al. (2000) (English translation of Petitjean et al. (1998)) France RCT PEDro=6 N=106	Population: Age range=20-47 yr; Gender: male=90%, female=10%; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=45%, incomplete=55%. Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to one of four groups: methylprednisolone (MP), nimodipine, MP + nimodipine, or no treatment. The dosages of nimodipine were 0.15 mg/kg/h over 2 hr followed by 0.03 mg/kg/h for 7 days. The dosages of MP followed	1. 2. 3.	After one year, there were no significant differences in neurological recovery based on ASIA scores among the four groups (p>0.05). Patients who received MP had significantly higher rates of hyperglycemia compared to those who received nimodipine and those who received no medication (p<0.05). The authors noted that patients with incomplete injuries experienced

Author Year		
Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines and were 30 mg/kg over 1 hr followed by 5.4 mg/kg/h for 23 hr. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after 1 year: neurological function based on ASIA score (motor and sensory), adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were hospitalized within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	significantly more neurological recovery than patients with complete injuries (p<0.0001).
Pettersson & <u>Toolanen</u> (1998) Sweden RCT PEDro=8 N=40	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age=35 yr; Gender: male=55%, female=45%; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=0%, incomplete=100%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients treated for whiplash injuries received either methylprednisolone (MP) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines or placebo.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after 6 months: degree of disabling symptoms, total number of sick days from work, sick-leave profile 6 months after injury.</li> <li>Chronicity: Individuals were administered treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>Patients who received MP had significantly fewer disabling symptoms than patients who received placebo (p=0.047).</li> <li>Patients who received MP had significantly fewer sick days (p=0.01) and a significantly lower sick-leave profile (p=0.003) than patients who received placebo.</li> </ol>
<u>Bracken et al</u> . (1997) USA RCT PEDro=7 N=499	Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: male=85%, female=15%; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=50%, incomplete=50%; Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either methylprednisolone (MP) for 24 hr (5.4 mg/kg), MP for 48 hr (5.4 mg/kg), or tirilazad mesylate for 48 hr (2.5 mg/kg). All treatment groups initially received a bolus of MP (30 mg/kg). All patients received the study drug within 8 hr of injury. The 24 hr MP group	<ol> <li>Overall Analyses:         <ol> <li>Compared to patients that received 24 hr MP, there was no significant difference in motor function recovery in patients that received 48 hr MP at 6 weeks (p=0.09) and 6 months (p=0.07) post injury. After 6 months, more patients who received 48 hr MP improved at least one motor function 'category' compared to those who received 24 hr MP, but this difference was not significant (p=0.6).</li> </ol> </li> <li>There were no significant differences in sensory function (pinprick, light</li> </ol>

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	served as the reference; there was no placebo group. Outcome Measures: The following after 6 weeks and 6 months: motor function, sensory function (pinprick, light touch, deep pain), adverse event outcomes. The following after 6 months: Functional Independence Measure (FIM). Chronicity: Individuals received the study treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>touch, deep pain) among patients who received any of the treatments at 6 weeks or 6 months post injury (p&gt;0.05 in all cases).</li> <li>Overall FIM scores at 6 months did not differ significantly between patients who received 24 hr MP and patients who received 48 hr MP (p=0.08); however, patients who received 48 hr MP gained significantly more sphincter control (p=0.01) and self-care (p=0.03) compared to those receiving 24 hr MP.</li> <li>Patients who received 48 hr MP experienced significantly more severe pneumonia than patients who received 24 hr MP or tirilazad mesylate after 6 weeks (p=0.02).</li> <li>Analyses of Time to Loading Dose (within 3-8 hr vs &gt;8 hr):</li> <li>Patients who received treatments within 3 hr showed no significant differences in neurological recovery in all three treatment groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Patients who initiated any MP treatment within 3-8 hr gained significantly more motor function after 6 months than those who initiated any MP treatment after 8 hr (p=0.03).</li> <li>Among patients who started treatment between 3-8 hr, patients who received 48 hr MP within 3-8 hr improved significantly more motor function than those receiving 24 hr MP at 6 weeks (p=0.04) and 6 months (p=0.01) post injury.</li> <li>Analyses of Severity of the Injury (complete vs. incomplete):</li> <li>Patients with incomplete injuries (receiving either 24 hr or 48 hr MP) recovered more motor function than patients with complete injuries after</li> </ul>

Author Year Country			
Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes	
		6 weeks and 6 months compared to baseline measurements, but these differences were not significant (p≥0.05 in all cases).	
	Outcome Measures: The following	Initial Analysis:	
	after 1 year: motor function, sensory function (pinprick and light touch), Functional Independence Measure (FIM).	<ol> <li>Patients receiving 48 hr MP did not differ from patients receiving 24 hr MP with regards to motor function improvement after 1 year (p=0.232).</li> </ol>	
		2. Patients who received 48 hr MP and 48 hr tirilazad mesylate experienced more deaths from pneumonia, respiratory distress syndrome, and respiratory failure compared to patients who received 24 hr MP, however this difference was not significant (p=0.056).	
<u>Bracken et al.</u> (1998)		3. There were no significant differences in FIM scores across any of the treatment groups one year later (p>0.05).	
(One year follow up to Bracken et al. (1997))		Analyses of patients treated within 3 hr compared to patients treated between 3-8 hr:	
N=431		<ol> <li>Patients who received any treatment within 3 hr did not differ in motor function after one year (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ol>	
		5. Patients who received 24 hr MP within 3-8 hr experienced diminished motor function after one year. Patients who received 48 hr MP within 3-8 hr did not experience significant improvement in their motor function (p=0.053).	
		Analyses of Severity of the Injury (complete vs. incomplete):	
		6. The authors note that patients with incomplete injuries experienced more motor function recovery than patients with complete injuries (data not shown).	
<u>Bracken et al.</u>	Population: Mean age: not	Overall Analysis:	
(1990) USA	specified; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: not specified;	<ol> <li>There were no significant improvements in motor function or sensory function in patients who</li> </ol>	

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
RCT PEDro=10 N=487	Severity of injury: complete=60%, incomplete=40%. Treatment: Patients were randomly allocated to receive either methylprednisolone (MP; 62.5 mg/mL), naloxone (25 mg/mL) or placebo. Both drugs were administered as a 15 minute loading dose followed by a 23 hr maintenance dose. Outcome Measures: Motor function, sensory function (pinprick and light touch), adverse events. Outcomes were assessed at 6 weeks and 6 months. Chronicity: Individuals were randomized to study groups within 12 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>received either MP or naloxone compared to patients who received placebo 6 weeks and 6 months after injury (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes during hospitalization between those who received MP, those who received placebo (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Analyses of Time to Loading Dose (≤8 h vs &gt;8 h):</li> <li>Patients treated with MP within 8 hr had a significant improvement in motor function (p=0.048) and sensory touch function (p=0.034) 6 weeks later compared to those treated with placebo. No significant differences were seen with regards to pinprick sensory function (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Patients treated with MP within 8 hr had a significant improvement in motor function (p=0.033), pinprick scores (p=0.016) and touch (p=0.030) 6 months later compared to those treated with placebo.</li> <li>Patients treated with MP after 8 hr had a significant injury (p&gt;0.05) compared to those treated with placebo.</li> <li>Patients treated with MP after 8 hr had no improvements in motor function or sensory function 6 weeks or 6 months after injury (p&gt;0.05) compared to those treated with placebo.</li> <li>Analyses by Injury Severity:</li> <li>Patients with Complete injuries treated with MP had significant improvement in motor function 6 weeks after injury (p=0.021) compared to those treated with placebo. There were no significant improvements in sensory function.</li> <li>Patients with incomplete injuries treated with MP had no significant improvements in sensory function.</li> </ul>

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		Outcomes
		8.	compared to those treated with placebo (p>0.05). Patients with complete injuries treated with MP had significant improvement in motor function (p=0.019), pinprick sensation (p=0.028), and touch sensation (p=0.050) 6 months after injury compared to those treated with placebo. Patients with incomplete injuries treated with MP had significant improvement in motor function 6 months after injury (p=0.018) compared to those treated with placebo. There were no significant
Bracken et al. (1992) (One year follow up to Bracken et al. (1990)) N=427	Outcome Measures: The following after 1 year: motor function, and sensory function (response to pinprick and touch sensation)	1. 2. 3.	placebo. There were no significant improvements in sensory function. Treatment with (30 mg/kg bolus and 5.4 mg/kg/hr for 23 hours) of MP is indicated for acute spinal cord trauma, but only if it can be started within 8 hours of injury. At I year, pneumonia occurred in 1.4% of naloxone-treated patients compared with 3.3% for placebo (p=0.04). Among all randomized patients more than 8 hours postinjury, those receiving either MP (p=0.080) or naloxone (p=0.100) recovered less motor function than those given placebo. Patients who received MP after 8 hr
<u>Wu et al.</u> (2011) Taiwan Case Control N=32	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age=41.7 yr; Gender: male=84%, female=16%; Level of injury: cervical-lumbar; Severity of injury: complete=9%, incomplete=91%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients either received methylprednisolone (MP) within 8 hr post injury or delayed MP treatment (≥8 hr of sustaining injury).</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after questionnaire follow up (time span 3-69 months post injury):</li> </ul>	1.	Patients who received MP after 8 hr experienced slightly greater pain and an increased prevalence of neuropathic pain, but these differences were not significant (p=0.155 and p=0.141, respectively).

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	<b>Methods</b> severity of pain and presence of	Outcomes
	neuropathic pain. Chronicity: The time period since injury ranged from 3-69 months.	
Ito et al. (2009) Japan Case control N=79	Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: male=80%, female=20%; Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete=27%, incomplete=73%, AIS A-D. Treatment: Patients were either given methylprednisolone sodium succinate (MPSS) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines (2003- July 2005) or no MPSS (August 2005-2007). Outcome Measures: The following after 3 months: neurological recovery using the ASIA motor score and ASIA impairment score at 3 months post injury, and complications. Chronicity: Individuals received treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ol> <li>Overall Analyses         <ol> <li>There were no significant differences in neurologic improvement between patients who received MPSS and patients who did not receive MPSS according to the AIS (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in motor function between patients who received MPSS and patients who did not receive MPSS according to the ASIA motor score (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Patients who received MPSS experienced significantly more total infections (p=0.028) and pneumonia (p=0.019) than patients who did not receive MPSS.</li> </ol> </li> <li>Analyses of Severity of Injury and Type of Injury:         <ol> <li>Among patients with complete injuries, there were no significant differences in motor function between those who received MPSS according to the ASIA motor score (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Among patients with incomplete injuries, there were no significant differences in motor function between those who received MPSS and those who did not receive MPSS according to the ASIA motor score (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Among patients with incomplete injuries, there were no significant differences in motor function between those who received MPSS and those who did not receive MPSS according to the ASIA motor score (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Among patients without fractures, there were no significant differences in neurologic improvement (p&gt;0.05) or motor function (p&gt;0.05) between those who received MPSS and those who did not receive MPSS according to the AIS and motor score.</li> </ol> </li> </ol>
Zhuang et al. (2008)	<b>Population:</b> Mean age=43.4 yr; Gender: male=77%, female=23%;	<ol> <li>Among patients with complete injuries, there were no significant</li> </ol>

Author Year			
Country			
Research Design	Methods	Outcomes	
PEDro			
Sample Size			
China Pre-Post Test N=43	Level of injury: cervical-lumbar; Severity of injury: complete=28%, incomplete=72%. <b>Treatment:</b> All patients received methylprednisolone (MP) 30 mg/kg for 15 minutes and 5.4 mg/kg/h for 23 hr after a 45 minute interval, according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after MP treatment compared to before MP treatment (time period not specified): sensory function (acupuncture sense and light touch) and motor function. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals received treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>differences in sensory fur motor function after MP compared to before MP t (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Among patients with inc injuries, there was a signi decline in motor score af treatment compared to k treatment (p&lt;0.01). There significant differences in function after MP treatm compared to before MP t (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>	treatment creatment omplete ficant ter MP before MP were no sensory ent
Suberviola et al. (2008) Spain Case Control N=82	Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: male=84%, female=16%; Level of injury: cervical and non-cervical; Severity of injury: complete=54%, incomplete=46%. Treatment: Patients either received methylprednisolone (MP) 30 mg/kg for 15 minutes and 5.4 mg/kg/h for 23 hr after a 45 minute interval, according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines or no MP. Outcome Measures: The following after intensive care unit discharge: mortality, neurological function using the Frankel scale, adverse event outcomes. Chronicity: Individuals were hospitalized within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>There were no significant in mortality between pat received MP and patients not (OR=0.48, 95% CI: 0.04</li> <li>There were no significant in neurological function of Frankel scale between pat received MP and patients not (OR=1.09; 95% CI: 0.35</li> <li>Patients who received MI experienced significantly overall infections (p=0.00 respiratory infections (p= more early-onset hyperg (p&lt;0.01) than patients received MP.</li> </ul>	ients who s who did 8-3.64). t differences using the atients who s who did -3.66). P more (4), more (4), more (0.02), and lycemia
Leypold et al. (2007) USA Case Control N=82	Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: male=80%, female=20%; Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete=100%, incomplete=0%, AIS A.	. There were no significant in terms of the presence cord hemorrhages betwe who received MP and pa- did not (p>0.05).	of spinal een patients

Author Year Country		
Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	Treatment: Patients were treated with methylprednisolone (MP) bolus 30 mg/kg plus 5.4 mg/kg/h for 24 hr, according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines (1987-1993), or were given no MP (1998-2002; historical controls). Outcome Measures: The following within 3 days of injury using MRI: presence/absence of intramedullary hemorrhage, length of intramedullary hemorrhage, length of spinal cord edema. Chronicity: Individuals received treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ol> <li>Patients who received MP had significantly shorter mean length of intramedullary hemorrhage compared to the control group (p=0.04).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in the length of spinal cord edema in either group (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>The authors note that younger patients were more likely than older patients to manifest edema and hemorrhage.</li> </ol>
Lee et al. (2007) China Case Control N=138	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age=48.5 yr; Gender: male=68%, female=32%; Level of injury: C2-C7; Severity of injury: complete=69%, incomplete=31%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients either received methylprednisolone (MP; according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II and III guidelines) or received no MP.</li> <li>Some patients also received surgery.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following at follow-up examination (unspecified date): neurological function using the Frankel scale, adverse event outcomes.</li> <li>Chronicity: The mean interval between injury and transfer and injury and transport was 6.9 hr and 23 minutes, respectively.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>11 (69%) of 16 complete SCI patients treated with surgery and MP improved by one Frankel score (no statistical analyses reported)*.</li> <li>21 (68%) of 31 incomplete SCI patients treated with surgery and MP improved by one Frankel score (no statistical analyses reported)*.</li> <li>3. Steroid complications were noted in 14 (87.5%) of 16 patients with complete injuries and 8 (28.6%) of 28 patients with incomplete injuries and 2 (14.3%) of 14 patients with mild spinal cord contusion (no statistical analyses reported).</li> <li>*Patients not stratified by those receiving MP only vs. MP plus surgery, or those receiving MP according to NASCIS II vs. NASCIS III (for those who did not receive MP).</li> </ol>
<u>Tsutsumi et al.</u> (2006) Japan Case Control N=70	Population: Age range=13-86 yr; Gender: male=86%, female=14%; Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete=61%, incomplete=39%, AIS A-D. Treatment: Patients received methylprednisolone (MP)	<ul> <li>Overall Analyses:</li> <li>Patients who received MP experienced significantly more motor improvement than patients who did not receive MP after 6 weeks (p=0.0033) and 6 months (p=0.0007).</li> </ul>

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines or no MP. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after 6 weeks and 6 months: neurological recovery using the ASIA motor scale, improvement in myotomal level. The following within 6 weeks: adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were admitted to hospital within 7 days after sustaining injury.	<ol> <li>There were no significant differences with regard to myotomal level between patients who received MP and patients who did not at 6 weeks (p=0.6456) and 6 months (p=0.1966).</li> <li>There were no significant differences between patients who received MP and those who did not with regards to medical complications (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Analyses of Severity of the Injury (complete vs. incomplete):</li> <li>Among patients with incomplete injuries, those treated with MP experienced significantly more motor improvement after 6 weeks (p=0.0195) and 6 months (p=0.0049).</li> <li>Among patients with complete injuries, there were no significant differences in motor improvement between groups after 6 weeks (p&gt;0.05) and six months (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ol>
Rasool et al. 2004 India Prospective Controlled Trial N=48	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: male=80%, female=20%; Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete=20%, incomplete=80%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients received methylprednisolone (MP) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines or no MP (control group).</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after 6 weeks and 6 months: neurological function using the ASIA scale (both motor and sensory function).</li> <li>Chronicity: Individuals who presented to hospital within 8 hr of sustaining injury received treatment. Those who presented later than 8 hr post injury were placed in the control group.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>Patients who received MP gained significantly more motor recovery than patients who did not receive MP after 6 weeks (p&lt;0.001).</li> <li>Patients who received MP gained significantly more sensory recovery with regard to pinprick (p&lt;0.001) and light touch (p&lt;0.001) scores than patients who did not receive MP after 6 weeks.</li> <li>Patients who received MP gained significantly more motor recovery than patients who did not receive MP after 6 months (p&lt;0.001).</li> <li>Patients who received MP gained significantly more sensory recovery with regard to pinprick (p&lt;0.001) and light touch (p&lt;0.001) scores than patients who did not receive MP after 6 months.</li> </ol>
Pollard & Apple (2003)	Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: not specified;	<ol> <li>Patients who received MP did not significantly differ in neurological</li> </ol>

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size USA	Methods		Outcomes
Case Control N=412	Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete=0%, incomplete=100%. <b>Treatment:</b> Patients received methylprednisolone (MP) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines or did not receive MP. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after discharge from rehabilitation: neurological function using the ASIA scale. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were admitted to hospital within 90 days of injury.	2.	function compared to patients who did not receive MP (p>0.05). Patients aged younger than 18 experienced significantly more neurological recovery than patients in any other age group (p=0.002).
Poynton et al. (1997) Ireland Case Control N <sub>initial</sub> =71, N <sub>final</sub> =63	Population: Age range=17-76 yr; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=58%, incomplete=42%. Treatment: Patients admitted before 8 hr of injury received methylprednisolone (MP) 30 mg/kg for 15 minutes and 5.4 mg/kg/h for 23 hr after a 45 minute interval according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines; patients admitted after 8 hr of injury received no MP. Outcome Measures: The following at a follow-up examination (mean=29.6 months): neurological function using ASIA motor and sensory scores. Chronicity: Individuals who presented to hospital within 8 hr of sustaining injury received treatment. Those who presented later than 8 hr post injury did not receive treatment.	1. 2. 3.	There were no significant improvements in neurological function between patients who received MP and patients who did not (p>0.05). The authors note that there were no complications attributed to the administration of MP. The authors note that neurological recovery was most likely in patients with incomplete injuries instead of complete injuries, and in patients who were tetraplegic versus paraplegic.
Heary et al. (1997) USA Case Control N=254	<b>Population:</b> Mean age=26 yr; Gender: male=91%, female=9%; Level of injury: cervical-lumbar;	1.	There were no significant differences in Frankel score improvement between patients who received

Author Year			
Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		Outcomes
	Severity of injury: complete=75%, incomplete=25%. <b>Treatment:</b> Patients with gunshot wounds to the spine either received methylprednisolone (MP; according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines), dexamethasone (initial dose of 10-100 mg), or no steroids. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following at follow-up examination (unspecified date): Frankel score, AIS score, adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Thirty-one patients received MP within 8 hr of injury. Of patients initially treated at an outside hospital (n=119), 95% were transferred to the study hospital within 48 hr of injury.	2. 3. 4.	steroids and patients who did not receive steroids (p>0.05). Patients who received MP did not experience a significant improvement in neurological recovery based on the ASIA score compared to patients who did not receive steroids (p=0.41). Patients who received dexamethasone did not experience a significant improvement in neurological recovery based on the ASIA score compared to patients who did not receive steroids (p=0.077). Patients who received dexamethasone experienced significantly more gastrointestinal complications compared to patients who did not receive steroids (p=0.021). Patients who received MP experienced significantly more episodes of pancreatitis compared to patients who did not receive steroids (p=0.04).
<u>Merry et al</u> . (1996) USA Case Control N <sub>initial</sub> =19, N <sub>final</sub> =15	Population: Mean age=50 yr; Gender: male=53%, female=47%; Level of injury: cervical-lumbar; Severity of injury: complete=0%, incomplete=100%. Treatment: Patients with incomplete SCI received steroids (either methylprednisolone (MP), dexamethasone or both) or no steroids. Treatments differed with regards to duration, combination, and protocol among patients. Outcome Measures: The following at hospital discharge: neurological function using Frankel scale, adverse event outcomes. The following at last clinic visit (mean=14.4 months): neurological function using Frankel scale.	1. 2. 3.	Comparing discharge from hospital to admission to hospital, most patients (11/15) improved by at least one Frankel grade*. The authors did not differentiate steroid patients from non-steroid patients. Comparing most recent clinic visit to discharge from hospital, few patients (5/15) improved by at least one Frankel grade*. The authors did not differentiate steroid patients from non-steroid patients. The authors noted hospital complications occurred in 11 of the 14 patients who received steroids and all 3 of the patients who died had received steroids*. o statistical analyses were performed.

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	Chronicity: Four of 6 patients treated before May 1990 were administered steroid treatment on average 7 hr post injury. Eight of 13 patients treated after May 1990 received steroid treatment on average 4 hr post injury. One patient received treatment 41 hr post injury. Population: Mean age=25.6 yr;	1. Patients who received MP did not
Levy et al. (1996) USA Case Control N=236	Gender: male=94%, female=6%; Level of injury: cervical-lumbar; Severity of injury: complete=55%, incomplete=45%. <b>Treatment:</b> Patients with penetrating gunshot wounds either received methylprednisolone (MP) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II within 8 hr of admission or did not receive MP. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following at discharge from rehabilitation compared to admission to rehabilitation: neurological function based on the Frankel scale, autonomy after injury, ability to ambulate. The following during hospital stay: adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals received steroid treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>significantly improve in neurological recovery based on the Frankel scale compared to patients who did not receive MP (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Patients who received MP did not significantly improve in autonomy after injury or the ability to ambulate compared to patients who did not receive MP (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes during hospitalization between patients who received MP and patients who did not (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>
<u>Gerhart et al.</u> (1995) USA Case Control N <sub>1990-1991</sub> =151, N <sub>1993</sub> =127	Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: cervical-sacral; Severity of injury: Frankel A-D. Treatment: Patients either received methylprednisolone (MP) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines or did not receive MP. Two observation periods were analyzed: 1990-1991 and 1993.	<ol> <li>Analyses During 1990-1991:</li> <li>Patients who received MP improved by at least one Frankel grade more than patients who did not receive MP, but this trend was not significant (p=0.118).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in neurological recovery by two or more Frankel grades between patients receiving MP and not receiving M (p=0.486).</li> </ol>

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		utcomes
	Outcome Measures: The following at hospital discharge: neurological function based on the Frankel Scale. Chronicity: Not specified.	by at least one significantly m did not receive There were no in neurologica more Frankel patients receiv receiving MP	received MP improved e Frankel grade hore than patients who e MP (p=0.044). o significant differences al recovery by two or grades between ving MP and not (p=0.942).
<u>George et al.</u> (1995) USA Case Control N <sub>initial</sub> =145, N <sub>final</sub> =130	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age=34 yr; Gender: male=77%, female=23%; Level of injury: cervical, dorsal spine region, lumbar; Severity of injury: complete=64%, incomplete=36%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients were analyzed from a 1989-1992 registry. Those from the first half of this time span were given no methylprednisolone (MP) and patients from the second half of this time span were given MP according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following at hospital discharge: mortality, patient mobility, adverse event outcomes.</li> <li>The following at rehabilitation discharge (when available): Functional Independence Measure (FIM).</li> <li>Chronicity: Mean time from injury to treatment administration was 152 minutes.</li> </ul>	in mortality be (p>0.05). There was sign mobility at the patients treate patients receive (p<0.05). There were not in FIM scores of between MP at (p>0.05). There was a h complications	o significant differences etween the two groups hificantly poorer e time of discharge in ed with MP compared ving no treatment o significant differences upon discharge and no MP group igher occurrence of in patients who but this trend was not 0.05).
<u>Prendergast et</u> <u>al.</u> (1994) USA Case Control N=54	Population: Mean age=35.8 yr; Gender: male=80%, female=20%; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=46%, incomplete=54%. Treatment: Patients were given no methylprednisolone (MP; before 1990) or were given MP according to National Acute Spinal Cord	in motor funct treated group after 1 week, 2 months (p>0.0 There were no in sensory fun treated group	significant differences ction between the MP and the control group weeks, 1 month, and 2

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes	
	Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines (after 1990). Outcome Measures: The following after 4 days, 1 week, 2 weeks, 1 month, and two months: motor function, sensory function (pinprick and light touch). Chronicity: Not specified.	<ol> <li>Of patients with penetrating SCI, those treated with MP had significantly lower motor functionin at 4 days and at one week post SCI than those treated with no MP (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ol>	-
Kiwerski (1993) Poland Case Control N=620	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete=60%, incomplete=40%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients received one of three treatments during 1976- 1991: low doses dexamethasone (&lt;24 mg), high doses dexamethasone (&gt;24 mg), or no dexamethasone. The dosages and duration of delivery varied from patient to patient.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following during hospital stay: neurological recovery (outcome measure not specified). Recovery is considered 'marked' if patient advanced 2 degrees on the scale or if paresis disappeared.</li> <li>Chronicity: Individuals were admitted to hospital within 24 hr post injury.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>Patients with a complete injury receiving dexamethasone achieved 'marked' recovery significantly mor than those receiving no dexamethasone.</li> <li>Among patients with incomplete injuries, there was no overall difference in neurological recovery between patients who received dexamethasone and those who did not. However, significantly more patients who received dexamethasone achieved a 'marke recovery compared to those who d not receive dexamethasone.</li> <li>Among patients with complete injuries, neurological recovery did not differ significantly between tho who received a high dose of dexamethasone and those who received a low dose; however, patients with incomplete injuries who received higher doses of dexamethasone experienced more neurological recovery than those who received low doses of dexamethasone.</li> <li>The authors note that the effect of dexamethasone was most effective given within the first 8 hr after injuries</li> </ol>	re / d ed' did ose e e
Galandiuk et al. (1993) USA Case Control N=32	<b>Population:</b> Mean age: not specified; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=69%, incomplete=31.	<ol> <li>No statistical analyses were reported.</li> <li>The length of hospital stay was longer in patients receiving MP compared to patients not receiving MP, however this trend was not significant (p=0.65).</li> </ol>	g

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		Outcomes
	Treatment: Patients received either methylprednisolone (MP; from 1990-1993) 30 mg/kg followed by 5.4 mg/kg/h for 23 hr, according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines, or no MP (from 1987-1993). Outcome Measures: The following during hospital stay: length of hospital stay, adverse event outcomes and length of hospital stay, the immunosuppressive effects of steroids. The following after 6 months: motor function, sensory function. Chronicity: Not specified.	<ol> <li>2.</li> <li>3.</li> <li>4.</li> <li>5.</li> </ol>	There were no significant differences in the episodes of pneumonia or infections between the MP group and the no MP group (p=0.20). Inhibition of chemotaxis of macrophages and neutrophils, inhibition of interleukin-2 and interleukin gamma, inhibition of antigens, and decrease of immunoglobulin G levels were observed in the MP group compared to the no MP group. No statistical tests were performed on these measures. Patients treated with MP experienced significant improvements in motor score after 6 months compared to patients who did not receive MP (p=0.015). Patients treated with MP experienced greater sensory function gains after 6 months compared to patients who did not receive MP, but this trend was not significant (p=0.20).

MP has been the main pharmacological treatment of acute SCI since the 1980s (Michael B Bracken et al., 1984), but its effectiveness still remains unclear. The first large-scale RCT to report significant neurological recovery due to do this pharmaceutical agent (NASCIS II, (M. B. Bracken et al., 1990), and its follow up study (NASCIS III, (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997) initiated the mandatory protocol that MP be the standard of care for all acute SCI patients. These studies have since received several criticisms for their statistical analyses, randomization methods and interpretations (Coleman et al., 2000; Hurlbert, 2000; Nesathurai, 1998; Short, El Masry, & Jones, 2000). For example, the initial overall findings reported no improvement between the group receiving MP and the groups that did not. Significant results were only obtained from subsequent post hoc analyses of a subset of individuals, and these results showed only minor improvements.

Following these concerns, several studies were launched to specifically address the efficacy of MP. As a result of the initial broad acceptance of MP as a required therapy, a randomized placebo comparison study was not feasible in North America due to ethical considerations. Researchers instead conducted retrospective studies comparing individuals injured before and after MP administration was mandated. Many of these studies found no effect of MP on neurological

recovery (e.g., (Ito et al., 2009; Pointillart et al., 2000; Pollard & Apple, 2003; Poynton et al., 1997; Suberviola et al., 2008), with a few exceptions (Rasool T, 2004; Tsutsumi et al., 2006). Overall improvements in motor and sensory function (due to MP or other methods) tend to be more likely in younger patients (Burns et al., 1997; Pollard & Apple, 2003) and in patients with incomplete injuries more so than complete injuries (Tsutsumi et al., 2006; Zhuang C, 2008).

One of the main concerns with administering MP unnecessarily is that it is known to have many side effects. The final NASCIS study reported MP to be significantly associated with urinary tract infections (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997). Studies have since confirmed that patients receiving MP experience significantly more total infections (Suberviola et al., 2008), pneumonia (Gerndt et al., 1997; Ito et al., 2009), pancreatitis (Heary et al. 1997) and gastrointestinal complications (Chikuda et al., 2014; Matsumoto et al., 2001) compared to patients who do not receive the drug. Higher rates of hyperglycemia (Pointillart et al., 2000), myopathy (Qian et al., 2005) and wound infection (Michael B Bracken et al., 1984; Ito et al., 2009) have also been attributed to MP. Because of rising concerns that this drug may only incur moderate benefits at the cost of high risk side effects, MP is now only a therapeutic option, and no longer the mandate, for treating acute SCI.

There have been no RCTs published investigating the effects of dexamethasone. One retrospective study examining the effect of this steroid also found no effect on neurological improvement, and this drug was associated with significantly more gastrointestinal complications than the control group (Heary et al., 1997).

One study prospectively assessed the effectiveness of progesterone and vitamin D in improvigin neurological recovery post acute SCI in a randomized clinical trial; Aminmansour et al. (Aminmansour et al., 2016) reported a neurological benefit (motor and sensory scores) for the experimental, but not placebo, group at 6 months. However, there were no improvements in ASIA scores.

#### Conclusion

There is level 1a evidence (from four RCTs, one pre-post test, one prospective controlled trial, and nine case control studies; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1990; M. B. Bracken et al., 1997; M. B. Bracken et al., 1998; George et al., 1995; Gerhart et al., 1995; Heary et al., 1997; Ito et al., 2009; Levy et al., 1996; Pointillart et al., 2000; Pollard & Apple, 2003; Poynton et al., 1997; Prendergast et al., 1994; Rasool T, 2004; Suberviola et al., 2008; Zhuang C, 2008) that methylprednisolone is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1a evidence (from two RCTs and three case control studies; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997; Heary et al., 1997; Ito et al., 2009; Pointillart et al., 2000; Suberviola et al., 2008) that methylprednisolone is associated with the development of medical complications when used in acute SCI individuals; However, there is level 3 evidence (from three case control studies; (Galandiuk et al., 1993; Levy et al., 1996; Tsutsumi et al., 2006) that methylprednisolone is not associated with the development of medical complications in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 3 evidence (from two case control studies; (Heary et al., 1997; Kiwerski, 1993) that dexamethasone is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 3 evidence (from two case control studies; (Heary et al., 1997; Merry et al., 1996) that dexamethasone may be associated with the development of medical complications when used to treat acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT;(Aminmansour et al., 2016)) that progesterone and vitamin D is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### Key Points

Methylprednisolone is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI, and there is conflicting evidence whether its use is associated with the development of medical complications.

Dexamethasone is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI and may be associated with the development of medical complications.

Progesterone and vitamin D is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

## 4.2 Naloxone

Naloxone is an opiate-receptor blocker that is thought to improve spinal blood flow in SCI patients (Flamm et al., 1985). Animal models of acute SCI have shown that naloxone effectively reduces ischemia and promotes neurological recovery (Faden, Jacobs, & Holaday, 1981a, 1981b; Young, Flamm, Demopoulos, Tomasula, & DeCrescito, 1981). One early phase-one clinical trial deemed naloxone to be safe when administered to patients with acute SCI (Flamm et al., 1985).

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
<u>Bracken et al</u> . (1990) USA RCT PEDro=10 N=487	<ul> <li>Population: Age range=13-34 yr; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete= 60%, incomplete=40%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients were randomized to receive either naloxone (25 mg/mL), methylprednisolone (MP; 62.5 mg/mL) or placebo. Both drugs were administered as a 15 minute loading dose followed by a 23 hr maintenance dose.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after 6 weeks and 6 months: motor function,</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>Overall Analysis:</li> <li>There were no significant improvements in motor function or sensory function in patients who received either naloxone or MP compared those who received placebo 6 weeks and 6 months after injury (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes during</li> </ol>

Table 3. Naloxone for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	sensory function (pinprick and light touch), adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were randomized to study groups within 12 hr of sustaining injury.	hospitalization between those who received naloxone, those who received MP, and those who received placebo (p>0.05).

The only study since 1990 that has investigated the neuroprotective effectiveness of naloxone in acute SCI was conducted by Bracken et al. (1990). Overall, the authors found no significant differences between individuals who received naloxone and those in the placebo group in terms of motor recovery, sensory recovery and medical complications.

#### Conclusion

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1990) that naloxone is not effective for the promotion of neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### **Key Points**

Naloxone is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

## 4.3 Tirilazad Mesylate

The discovery that a main neuroprotective function of MP is due to its lipid peroxidase action instead of its glucocorticoid receptor action initiated the development of steroid analogues that were mechanistically similar but did not cause associated side-effects. One such drug, tirilazad mesylate, was especially effective for recovering neural function in spinal cord injured animal models (e.g., (Anderson et al., 1988; E. D. Hall, 1988; Holtz & Gerdin, 1991, 1992). Like MP, tirilazad mesylate inhibits lipid peroxidation and stabilizes neuronal membranes by scavenging oxygen free radicals. Tirilazad mesylate incorporates into the membrane lipid bilayer, where it restricts the movement of free oxygen radicals and prevents them from spreading to neighbouring nerves (Kavanagh & Kam, 2001). In a large RCT of tirilazad mesylate used in head injured individuals, this pharmaceutical agent was shown to have no effect on recovery after six months compared to placebo (Marshall et al., 1998). Only one clinical trial has examined the effectiveness of tirilazad mesylate in acute SCI (Bracken et al. (1997), where its neuroprotective benefits were compared to those of MP.

Author Year		
Country		
Research Design	Methods	Outcomes
PEDro		
Sample Size		
Bracken et al. (1997) USA RCT PEDro=7 N=499	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: male=85%, female=15%; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=50%, incomplete=50%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either tirilazad mesylate for 48 hr (2.5 mg/kg), methylprednisolone (MP) for 24 hr (5.4 mg/kg), or MP for 48 hr (5.4 mg/kg). All treatment groups initially received a bolus of MP (30 mg/kg). The 24 hr MP group served as the reference; there was no placebo group.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after 6 weeks and 6 months: motor function, sensory function (pinprick, light touch, deep pain), adverse event outcomes.</li> <li>The following after 6 months: Functional Independence Measure (FIM).</li> <li>Chronicity: Individuals received the study treatment within 8 hr of sustaining injury.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>Patients who received tirilazad mesylate recovered motor function at rates similar to or slightly higher than patients who received 24 hr MP (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Patients who received tirilazad mesylate did not achieve significantly higher FIM scores compared to patients who received 24 hr MP 6 weeks (p=0.27) and 6 months (p=0.15) after injury.</li> <li>There were no significant differences in sensory function (pinprick, light touch, deep pain) among patients who received any of the treatments at 6 weeks or 6 months post injury (p&gt;0.05 in all cases).</li> <li>Patients who received tirilazad mesylate or 24 hr MP experienced significantly less severe pneumonia after 6 weeks than patients who received 48 hr MP (p=0.02).</li> </ol>
Bracken et al. (1998) (One year follow up to Bracken et al. 1997)	Outcome Measures: The following after 1 year: motor function, sensory function (pinprick and light touch), Functional Independence Measure (FIM).	<ul> <li>Initial Analysis:</li> <li>5. Patients who received tirilazad mesylate recovered motor function at rates similar to patients who received 24 hr MP (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>6. There were no significant differences in FIM scores across any of the treatment groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>7. Patients who received tirilazad mesylate and 48 hr MP experienced more deaths from pneumonia, respiratory distress syndrome, and respiratory failure compared to patients who received 24 hr MP, however this difference was not significant (p=0.056).</li> </ul>

Table 4. Tirilazad Mesylate for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
		<ol> <li>8. Urinary tract infections were significantly more common in patients who received 48 hr tirilazad mesylate compared to patients who received MP (p=0.01).</li> <li>Analyses of patients treated within 3 hr compared to patients treated between 3-8 hr:</li> <li>9. Patients who received any treatment within 3 hr did not differ significantly in motor function (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Analyses of Severity of the Injury (complete vs. incomplete):</li> <li>10. The authors note that patients with incomplete injuries experienced more motor function recovery than patients with complete injuries (data not shown).</li> </ol>

At present, there have been no studies comparing acute SCI individuals who received tirilazad mesylate to those who received a placebo. The only study involving this drug to date was conducted by Bracken et al. (1997) that compared a long-term and short-term dose of MP to a long term dose of tirilazad mesylate. In this study, tirilazad mesylate exhibited the same effectiveness as a short-term dose of MP and was also associated with significantly higher rates of complications (M. B. Bracken et al., 1998).

#### Conclusion

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997) that tirilazad mesylate is no more effective than methylprednisolone in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### **Key Points**

# Tirilazad mesylate is no more effective than methylprednisolone for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI

## 4.4 Nimodipine

Nimodipine is a calcium channel blocker initially developed to treat high BP. Its mechanism of action in treating acute SCI is thought to include lowering of BP and slowing the flow of calcium into blood vessels to reduce injury related ischemia (Fehlings & Baptiste, 2005). Nimodipine has only been investigated in one clinical trial for acute SCI in humans to date.

Author Year		
Country		
Research Design	Methods	Outcomes
PEDro		
Sample Size		
Pointillart et al. (2000) (English translation of Petitjean et al. (1998)) France RCT PEDro=6 N=106	Population: Age range=20-47 yr; Gender: male=90%, female=10%; Level of injury: not specified; Severity of injury: complete=45%, incomplete=55%. Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to one of four groups: methylprednisolone (MP), nimodipine, MP + nimodipine, or no treatment. The dosages of nimodipine were 0.15 mg/kg/h over 2 hr followed by 0.03 mg/kg/h for 7 days. The dosages of MP followed National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines and were 30 mg/kg over 1 hr followed by 5.4 mg/kg/h for 23 hr. Outcome Measures: The following after 1 year: neurological function based on American Spinal Injury Association (ASIA) score (motor and sensory), adverse event outcomes. Chronicity: Individuals were hospitalized within 8 hr of sustaining injury.	<ol> <li>After 1 year, there were no significant differences in neurological recovery based on ASIA scores among the four groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Patients who received nimodipine and those who received no medication had significantly lower rates of hyperglycemia than patients who received MP (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>The authors noted that patients with incomplete injuries experienced significantly more neurological recovery than patients with complete injuries (p&lt;0.001).</li> </ol>

Table 5. Nimodipine for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

#### Discussion

Pointillart et al. (2000) did not find any significant differences in terms of neurological recovery among individuals receiving MP, nimodipine, MP plus nimodipine, or no treatment. Animal studies have shown that nimodipine on its own may not be beneficial for treating SCI (Faden, Jacobs, & Smith, 1984; Ford & Malm, 1985), but when used in combination with other agents, such as adrenaline, there were significant effects on enhancing spinal cord blood flow (Ross & Tator, 1991). Larger, randomized clinical trials are necessary to determine the effectiveness of nimodipine on neurological recovery in acute SCI.

#### Conclusion

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Pointillart et al., 2000) that nimodipine is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### Key Points

Nimodipine is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

## 4.5 Erythropoietin

Erythropoietin (EPO) is a glycoprotein hormone that primarily controls red blood cell production. Interest in utilizing this pharmaceutical agent to treat acute SCI stems from one of its most commonly studied secondary functions, the prevention of neuronal apoptosis in the presence of ischemia (Siren et al., 2001). Potential mechanisms by which EPO may reduce neuronal apoptosis include its ability to elicit anti-inflammatory properties, minimize lipid peroxidation, scavenge free radicals, regenerate axons, and reduce calcium ions and influx of glutamate in *in vitro* and *in vivo* animal studies (Matis & Birbilis, 2009). Experimental studies in animal models of SCI have shown that EPO elicits a neuroprotective benefit that contributes to neurological recovery after SCI (Hong, Hong, Chen, Wang, & Hong, 2011; Okutan, Solaroglu, Beskonakli, & Taskin, 2007). To date, there are four studies that have evaluated EPO for possible neuroprotection after SCI in humans.

Author Year						
Country						
Research Design	Methods	Outcomes				
PEDro						
Sample Size						
Alibai et al. 2015 Iran RCT PEDro= 8 N <sub>initial</sub> = 27, N <sub>final</sub> = 20	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age= 40.1±9.5yr; Gender: male= 90%, female= 10%; Level of injury: cervical; Severity of injury: complete= 60%, incomplete= 40%</li> <li>Treatment: Patients were first administered methylprednisolone per standard protocol. Patients were then randomly assigned to receive erythropoietin or placebo. The EPO dosage was 500 IU/mL immediately and 24 hours later.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: Assessed baseline, 1, 6, and 12 months post-injury: ASIA sensory and motor scores.</li> </ul>	<ol> <li>No significant differences between EPO and placebo groups on ASIA motor scores at any time point (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>No significant differences between EPO and placebo groups on ASIA sensory scores at any time point (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ol>				

#### Table 6. Erythropoietin for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods		Outcomes
	<b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were studied within 8 hr of sustaining injury.		
<u>Costa et al.</u> 2015 Italy RCT PEDro= 7 N <sub>initial</sub> = 19, N <sub>final</sub> = 19	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age= 27.67y Gender: male= 94.7%, female= 5.3%; Level of injury: cervical, thoracic; Severity of injury: AIS A or B</li> <li>Treatment: Participants were randomized to receive either methylprednisolone or erythropoietin treatment groups for 48 hours.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: ASIA motor and sensory, MAS, Penn Score, VAS, SCIM. Evaluated at baseline, day 3, 7, 14, 30, 60, and 90.</li> <li>Chronicity: Screened and enrolled within 8 hours of sustaining injury.</li> </ul>	d se V	Io between-groups lifference on ASIA motor and ensory, MAS, Penn score, 'AS or SCIM (p>0.05) at day 0.
Alibai et al. 2014 Iran RCT PEDro=6 N=30	<ul> <li>Population: Age range=18-65 yr; Gender: male=77%, female=23%; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=47%, incomplete=53%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either recombinant human erythropoietin (rhEPO) + methylprednisolone sodium succinate (MPSS; 500 unit/kg of rhEPO) or placebo + MPSS. MPSS was administered according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) III guidelines.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after 1 week, 1 month, and 6 months: neurological recovery using the AIS. The following after 6 months: sexual dysfunction.</li> <li>Chronicity: Individuals studied were admitted to hospital within less than 6 hr after trauma.</li> </ul>	+ si a c re a n r 2. T d d v a a	Patients who received rhEPO MPSS recovered ignificantly more neurological function ccording to the AIS ompared to patients who eceived placebo + MPSS fter 1 week (p=0.046), 1 nonth (p=0.021) and after 6 nonths (p=0.018). There were no significant lifferences in sexual lysfunction between patients who received rhEPO + MPSS nd patients who received placebo + MPSS (p>0.05).
Xiong et al. 2011 China Prospective Control Trial N=63	Population: Mean age=53 yr; Gender: male=62%, female=38%; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=14%, incomplete=86%. Treatment: Patients who developed ischemia-reperfusion injuries during spinal decompression surgery received either erythropoietin (EPO) + methylprednisolone (MP) or MP alone. MP	№ h c № a 2. P	Patients who received EPO + 4P experienced significantly higher neurological recovery based on the ASIA scale ompared to those receiving 4P alone after 1 week, 1 year, nd 2 years (p<0.05). Patients who received EPO + 4P achieved significantly

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	was delivered intravenously according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines. EPO was injected intramuscularly three times a week (3000U/vial) for 8 weeks. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after 1 week, 1 year, and 2 years: neurological recovery using ASIA score (motor function and sensory function), activities of daily living (ADLs), and adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were studied at 1 week, 1 year and 2 years post spinal surgery.	<ul> <li>higher ADL scores than patients who received MP alone 1 week and 1 year after treatment (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>3. Three patients who received EPO + MP and two patients who received MP alone experienced adverse event outcomes that resolved after treatment. No statistical tests were performed to determine significant differences between the two groups.</li> </ul>

Although two early unblinded studies showed promising results for EPO in treating acute SCI (E. Alibai, Zand, Rahimi, & Rezaianzadeh, 2014; Xiong et al., 2011), two subsequent, blinded studies failed to demonstrate benefit to EPO for neurologic outcomes post-SCI. It is important to note that all studies had very small sample sizes (n<70) and that in the positive trials, participants were neither blinded nor randomized. Both studies using randomized double-blind (E. A. Alibai, Baghban, Farrokhi, Mohebali, & Ashraf, 2015) or single-blind (Costa et al., 2015) methodology did not detect a statistically significant difference between EPO and control, although sample sizes were small (n<30) and may have been underpowered to detect a difference. Large-scale blinded RCTs are warranted to determine the effectiveness of EPO in treating acute SCI. At present, there are no guidelines that recommend the use of EPO for neuroprotection in the acute phase of SCI.

#### Conclusion

There is level 1a evidence (from one double-blind RCT; (E. A. Alibai et al., 2015)and one singleblind RCT; (Costa et al., 2015) that acute administration of erythropoietin does not improve neurological outcomes post-SCI; however, there is level 1b evidence (from one RCT;(E. Alibai et al., 2014) and one prospective controlled trial; (Xiong et al., 2011)) that erythropoietin is effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### **Key Points**

There is conflicting evidence regarding the effectiveness of erythropoietin for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

# 4.6 GM-1 Ganglioside

Gangliosides are naturally occurring molecules in nerve cell membranes. They are thought to have a role in neural development, as well as cellular recognition and neuronal communication (Yu, Tsai, & Ariga, 2012). Synthetic versions of these molecules, such as

monosialotetrahexosylganglioside GM1 sodium salt (commonly referred to as GM-1 ganglioside), have been used in the treatment of other neurological conditions such as stroke (Candelise & Ciccone, 2002) and Parkinson's disease (J. S. Schneider, 1998). Although their exact mechanism of action is unknown, it is currently thought that gangliosides prevent cellular apoptosis, elicit anti-excitotoxic activity, and help initiate neurogenesis in the central nervous system (Mocchetti, 2005).

Author Year Country		
Research Design	Methods	Outcomes
PEDro		
Sample Size		
	<b>Population:</b> Age range=17-69 yr; Gender: male=80%, female=20%; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=63.4%, incomplete=36.6%.	<ol> <li>Overall, there were no significant differences in neurological recovery (both motor and sensory) between Sygen® groups or the placebo (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ol>
<u>Geisler et al.</u> (2001) <u>Geisler et al.</u> (2001) <u>Geisler et al.</u> (2001) USA RCT PEDro=8 N=760	Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either low dose monosialotetrahexosylganglioside (GM-1) ganglioside (Sygen®; 300 mg loading dose, followed by 100 mg/day for 56 days), high dose Sygen® (600 mg loading dose followed by 200 mg/day for 56 days), or placebo within 72 hr of injury. Treatments were administered through a gastric nasal tube. All patients initially received methylprednisolone sodium succinate (MPSS) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines for the first 24 hr before receiving Sygen® treatment. Outcome Measures: The following at 6 months: neurological recovery using the AIS and the modified Benzel Classification scale, ASIA motor function, ASIA sensory function (pinprick and light touch),	<ol> <li>Neurological recovery according to the Modified Benzel Classification scale occurred faster in patients receiving Sygen® (p&lt;0.0128), but patients who received placebo reached the same level of improvement by 26 weeks. Also, patients who received Sygen® experienced a faster recovery of ASIA motor and sensory functions, but patients who received placebo reached the same degree of function.</li> <li>There were trends for patients receiving Sygen® to show improved bowel and bladder function, sacral sensation, and anal contraction compared to patients who received the placebo, but these were not significant (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in mortality between patients who received low dose Sygen®, high dose Sygen®, or placebo (p&gt;0.05). Patients with complete injuries had a</li> </ol>

#### Table 7. GM-1 Ganglioside for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

	bowel and bladder function, sacral sensation, anal contraction, mortality, adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Mean time from injury to study treatment was 55.6 hr, 54 hr and 54.4 hr for Sygen® 100 mg, Sygen® 200 mg and placebo groups, respectively.	5.	significantly higher mortality rate than patients with incomplete injuries (p=0.017). There were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes between patients who received Sygen® and patients who received placebo (p>0.05).
<u>Geisler et al.</u> 1990 <u>Geisler et al.</u> 1991 USA RCT PEDro=9 N <sub>initial</sub> =37, N <sub>final</sub> =34	Population: Age range=18-71 yr; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=29%, incomplete=71%. Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either monosialotetrahexosylganglioside (GM-1) ganglioside (GM-1 group; 100 mg/day) or placebo within 72 hr of injury. Amount of doses varied per patient. All patients received 250 mg methylprednisolone (MP) on admission followed by 125 mg MP every 6 hr for 72 hr. Outcome Measures: The following after one year: neurological recovery based on Frankel grades, ASIA motor function, adverse event outcomes, death. Chronicity: Mean time from injury to study entry was 48.2 hr and 51 hr for the GM-1 group and placebo group, respectively.	1. 2. 3.	Patients who received GM-1 ganglioside improved in the form of at least 1 Frankel grade significantly more (p=0.034) than patients who received placebo. Significantly more patients who received GM-1 ganglioside were able to improve 2 or more grades compared to patients who received placebo (p=0.033). Patients who received GM-1 ganglioside experienced significantly more neurological recovery in the form of ASIA grade improvements compared to patients who received placebo (p=0.043). Significantly more patients who received GM-1 ganglioside were able to recover from 'paralyzed' to 'useful power' muscle grades on the ASIA motor scale compared to patients who received placebo (p=0.039). The authors noted that the improvement was due to the patients regaining useful function in paralyzed muscles rather than to paretic muscles improving in strength. No patients in the trial died and there were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes between the two groups (p>0.05).

After two clinical trials using GM-1 ganglioside as a treatment option for acute SCI, it is still unclear whether this drug truly elicits significant benefits. The first small scale trial (Geisler, Dorsey, & Coleman, 1990, 1991) reported significant motor improvement compared to a placebo group; however, when the same authors later conducted a large scale multicenter trial, no effects were seen after the study period had ended, although the administration of GM-1 ganglioside appeared to expedite the recovery process (Geisler, Coleman, Grieco, & Poonian, 2001a, 2001b; Geisler FH, 2001). One potential reason could be the delay in treatment between the two studies; patients from the second trial did not begin to receive the drug until 24 hours after the

injury to accommodate the initial mandatory dose of MP (Geisler FH, 2001). It is possible that the results varied between these two studies because GM-1 ganglioside was administered following the optimal therapeutic window in the latter clinical trial.

Currently, there are no major adverse effects that result from using GM-1 ganglioside, although sporadic cases of Guillain-Barre syndrome have been reported (Chinnock & Roberts, 2005). At this time, it is impossible to reach a conclusion regarding its effectiveness on improving feeling, movement, or quality of life for those who have acquired a SCI.

#### Conclusion

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Geisler et al., 2001a, 2001b; Geisler FH, 2001) that GM-1 ganglioside is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals; However, there is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Geisler et al., 1990, 1991) that GM-1 ganglioside may be effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### Key Points

There is conflicting evidence regarding the effectiveness of GM-1 ganglioside for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

## 4.7 Granulocyte-Colony Stimulating Factor

Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF), a pharmaceutical agent that is normally used to treat neutropenia, has recently been investigated for its potential role in the treatment of acute SCI. The main function of G-CSF is apoptosis inhibition and stimulation of neuron differentiation from new bone marrow-derived cells (A. Schneider, Kuhn, & Schabitz, 2005). It also suppresses the expression of inflammation-causing cytokines and protects the myelin sheath surrounding the axons of neurons (Takahashi et al., 2012). Recent studies in animal models have found G-CSF to enhance neurological recovery (Koda et al., 2007; Nishio et al., 2007) and its potential use in other neurological disorders, such as stroke, is under investigation (A. Schneider et al., 2005).

Author Year Country Research Design Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
<u>Kamiya et al.</u>	<b>Population:</b> Age range=18-35 yr;	<ol> <li>ASIA motor score: Overall, patients who</li></ol>
2014	Gender: male=75%, female=25%;	received G-CSF recovered significantly
Japan	Level of injury: C3-C7; Severity of	more motor function than patients in
Cohort	injury: complete=7%,	the historical control group (p<0.01).
N=28	incomplete=93%, AIS A-D.	This significant difference remained

Table 8. Granulocyte-Colony Stimulating Factor for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

Author Year Country Research Design Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	<b>Treatment:</b> In this phase I/IIa clinical trial, all patients received 10 µg/kg/day granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G- CSF) intravenously for 5 days beginning within 48 hr of injury. Historical records of patients administered methylprednisolone sodium succinate (MPSS) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines served as a control. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after 3 months: ASIA motor function, neurological recovery based on AIS, adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Treatment was initiated within 48 hr after injury.	<ul> <li>even after removing patients with complete injuries.</li> <li>AIS: Overall, there was no difference in neurological recovery of one step of the AIS between patients who received G-CSF and the historical control group (p&gt;0.05); however, significantly more patients who received G-CSF experienced an improvement of 2 steps than those in the historical control group (p&lt;0.05). This significant difference remained even after removing patients with complete injuries.</li> <li>Patients in the historical control group experienced significantly more incidences of pneumonia than patients who received G-CSF (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>
<u>Takahashi et al.</u> 2012 Japan Prospective Controlled Trial N=16	<b>Population:</b> Age range=18-75 yr; Gender: male=81%, female=19%; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=6%, incomplete=94%. <b>Treatment:</b> In this open label phase I/IIa clinical trial, patients received either low dose granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) (5 µg/kg/day) or moderate dose G-CSF (10 µg/kg/day). Treatment was administered intravenously for five days beginning within 48 hr of injury. Historical records of patients administered methylprednisolone sodium succinate (MPSS) according to National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study (NASCIS) II guidelines served as a control. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following daily during the first week, 1 month after injury, and 3 months after injury: body temperature, blood data, ASIA motor function, ASIA sensory	<ol> <li>There were no significant differences in body temperature in either patients who received low dose G-CSF or those who received high dose G-CSF during the first week of hospital stay, 1 month after injury, or 3 months after injury compared to baseline (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>During the first 5 days after administra- tion, there was a significant elevation of white blood cells in both low dose and moderate dose patients compared to their baseline levels (p&lt;0.01) that returned to normal after the G-CSF administration ended. There was a significant elevation of C-reactive pro- tein after 1 day in patients who received high dose G-CSF (p&lt;0.05) but these levels returned to normal the day after.</li> <li>Patients who received moderate dose G- CSF experienced significantly higher motor function score after 1 day (p&lt;0.01), pinprick score after 2 days (p&lt;0.05) that remained significant at every follow up time point.</li> <li>Patients who received low dose G-CSF and patients in the historical control</li> </ol>

Author Year Country Research Design Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	function (pinprick and light touch). The following after 3 months: Neurological recovery based on the ASIA scale. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were treated within 6.4-48 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>group did not experience significant improvements in motor or sensory function (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>5. There were no significant differences in neurological recovery of 1 grade based on the AIS among the 3 groups after 3 months (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>6. Patients who received either low or moderate dose G-CSF did not experience significant adverse event outcomes compared to patients in the historical control (p&gt;0.05). There were significantly higher rates of pneumonia in the MPSS historical control group compared to the G-CSF groups (p&gt;.05).</li> </ul>

Two clinical trials (Kamiya et al., 2014; Takahashi et al., 2012) have been recently conducted to examine whether G-CSF improves neurological recovery in acute SCI. It is promising to see initial improvements in neurological function compared to baseline measurements, especially in those experiencing incomplete injuries (Kamiya et al., 2014). However, despite positive findings, it is important to note that the sample sizes were small and the protocols lacked blinding and randomization. While the authors noted significantly fewer episodes of pneumonia using G-CSF instead of MP, there is still a concern with other side effects such as elevated levels of white blood cells. It is known that white blood cell counts in the levels of 50 000 cells/mm<sup>3</sup> can cause splenic rupture, and significantly higher white blood cell counts were observed in both groups receiving treatment, with one patient experiencing counts in this dangerous level (Kamiya et al., 2014). Additional RCTs examining the role of G-CSF in acute SCI are recommended.

#### Conclusion

There is level 2 evidence (from one prospective controlled trial; (Takahashi et al., 2012) and one cohort study; (Kamiya et al., 2014)) that a moderate dose ( $10 \mu g/kg/day$ ) of granulocyte-colony stimulating factor may be effective in promoting motor and sensory recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### **Key Points**

Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor may be effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

# 4.8 Thyrotropin-Releasing Hormone

Thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) is naturally produced by the hypothalamus. Under normal conditions, it is involved in regulating the release of thyroid stimulating hormone and prolactin. Among individuals with SCI, TRH can take on several functions to remediate secondary injuries such as increasing blood flow, acting as an antioxidant and stabilizing membranes (Fehlings & Baptiste, 2005). The exact mechanism of action of this pharmaceutical agent is still unknown. Animal studies examining TRH for acute SCI have found it to contribute to significant long-term motor recovery (Faden et al., 1981b; Faden et al., 1984), even when the first treatment administration was delayed up to one week (Hashimoto & Fukuda, 1991). Animal studies have found that when compared to naloxone and dexamethasone, TRH is significantly more effective than either drug (Faden, Jacobs, Smith, & Holaday, 1983). In humans, preliminary TRH clinical studies have also been conducted to examine its effect on amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Brooks, Sufit, Montgomery, Beaulieu, & Erickson, 1987).

Author Year		
Country		
Research Design	Methods	Outcomes
PEDro		
Sample Size		
Pitts et al. 1995 USA RCT PEDro=5 N <sub>initial</sub> =20, N <sub>final</sub> =17	<ul> <li>Population: Mean age: not specified; Gender: not specified; Level of injury: cervical-lumbar; Severity of injury: complete=35%, incomplete=65%.</li> <li>Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH; 0.2 mg/kg bolus plus 0.2 mg/kg/h infusion over 6 hr) or placebo within 12 hr of injury.</li> <li>Outcome Measures: The following after 4 months: motor function, sensory function (pinprick and light touch), severity of neurological recovery using Sunnybrook cord injury scale.</li> <li>Chronicity: Individuals were entered into the study within 12 hr of sustaining injury.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Analyses of patients with incomplete injuries:</li> <li>Patients who received TRH had significantly higher motor functioning compared to patients who received placebo (p=0.043).</li> <li>Patients who received TRH experienced significantly higher sensory function compared to those who received placebo (p=0.031).</li> <li>Patients who received TRH had significantly higher Sunnybrook cord injury scores than patients receiving placebo (p=0.044).</li> <li>Analyses of patients with complete injuries:</li> <li>There were no significant differences with regards to motor function or sensory function between the two groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>There were no significant differences with regards to sunnybrook cord injury between the two groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>

Table 9. Thyrotropin-Releasing Hormone for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI

In one, small RCT conducted by Pitts et al. (Pitts et al., 1995), TRH was effective in promoting neurological recovery in patients with incomplete SCI, however not for those with complete SCI. Despite this promising observation, larger clinical trials are required to validate these results.

#### Conclusion

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Pitts et al., 1995)) that thyrotropin-releasing hormone may be effective in promoting neurological recovery in individuals with incomplete acute SCI.

#### **Key Points**

Thyrotropin-releasing hormone may be effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI in individuals with incomplete injuries.

## 4.9 Gacyclidine

Gacyclidine is a non-competitive antagonist for the NMDA receptor, such that its binding deactivates the receptor and blocks the negative effects of significant downstream influx of calcium into the cells. It was developed to inhibit excitotoxicity by reducing excessive glutamate concentrations surrounding neurons. Investigations of animal SCI models treated with gacyclidine have reported the animals to recover significantly more motor skills and have less damage around the spinal cord compared to animals that received a placebo (Gaviria et al., 2000). Gacyclidine has also been suggested as being more effective for neurological recovery compared to other NMDA antagonists (Feldblum, Arnaud, Simon, Rabin, & D'Arbigny, 2000). To date, one RCT has examined the neuroprotective effectiveness of gacyclidine in humans (Tadie M, 2003).

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
Tadie et al. (2003) France RCT PEDro=4 N <sub>initial</sub> =280, N <sub>final</sub> =228	Population: Age range=18-65 yr; Gender: male=87%, female=13%; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=72%, incomplete=28%. Treatment: Patients were randomly assigned to receive either 0.005 mg/kg gacyclidine, 0.01 mg/kg gacyclidine, 0.2 mg/kg gacyclidine,	There was an overall trend toward increased motor function in all groups, especially among those with incomplete injuries, but there were no significant differences among the four groups after 1 month (p=0.09) and after 1 year (no statistical analyses provided).

Table 10.	Gacyclidine	for Neuropro	tection in .	Acute SCI
-----------	-------------	--------------	--------------	-----------

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes	
	or placebo, administered intravenously within 2 hr of injury and followed by a second dose given within the next 4 hr. <b>Outcome Measures:</b> The following after 1 month and after 1 year: ASIA motor function, ASIA sensory function (pinprick and light touch), Functional Independence Measure (FIM), adverse event outcomes. <b>Chronicity:</b> Individuals were studied beginning within 2 hr of sustaining injury.	<ol> <li>There were no significant differences among groups with regards to pinprick score or light touch score after 1 month (p=0.68 and p=0.85, respectively) and 1 yea (no statistical analyses provided).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in FIM scores among the four groups after 1 month (p=0.07) and 1 year (p=0.87).</li> <li>There were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes among the groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ol>	

The only RCT to investigate the neuroprotective effectiveness of gacyclidine in acute SCI found no significant improvement in neurological recovery among individuals with acute SCI (Tadie M, 2003). Even though patients showed a trend toward neurological improvement over time, this was seen across all groups including the control group. It is currently not recommended that patients receive gacyclidine as treatment for acute SCI. Further trials examining gacyclidine for SCI in humans have been terminated (Fehlings & Baptiste, 2005).

#### Conclusion

There is level 2 evidence (from one RCT; (Tadie M, 2003) that gacyclidine is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### Key Points

Gacyclidine is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

# 5 Additional Phase I and Phase II Clinical Trials for Neuroprotective Pharmaceutical Agents During Acute SCI

## Cethrin®

The release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and growth inhibitory proteins after a SCI results in enhanced signaling of the protein Rho. When Rho is activated, axon regrowth is inhibited. Cethrin® specifically inactivates Rho and therefore enables axons to regrow. In addition, Cethrin® has been shown to reduce inflammation by decreasing hematogenous monocytes, reducing glial scar formation and augmenting neuron remyelination (McKerracher & Guertin, 2013). Unlike most acute spinal cord drugs reviewed so far that have been delivered intravenously, Cethrin® is applied topically to the spinal cord during the time of surgery.

## Minocycline

Another emerging neuroprotective drug is minocycline, a broad spectrum antibiotic. Minocycline is able to cross the blood-brain barrier and exhibits anti-inflammatory and antiexcitatory properties (Baptiste & Fehlings, 2006). Studies investigating SCI in animal models have suggested that this drug inhibits microglial proliferation, reduces cellular apoptosis and neutralizes free radicals (Yong et al., 2004). These properties have made it a promising candidate for neurological disorders such as Parkinson's disease, stroke, and multiple sclerosis in addition to SCI (S. Casha et al., 2012).

### Riluzole

During secondary injury, an influx of sodium enters nerve cells and instigates an osmotic response where the neurons begin to swell to dangerous levels. In response, calcium rushes into the cell and triggers an amplified sodium excretion from the cell. Subsequently, the high intracellular concentration of calcium results in glutamate release and therefore excitotoxicity (Wilson & Fehlings, 2014). Riluzole acts to block these sodium channels, thus preventing excitotoxicity. Animal studies have found spinal cord injured rats that received riluzole to have improved motor function, more brain stem neurons and a smaller lesion size after 6 weeks compared to rats that received different sodium channel blockers or a placebo (Schwartz & Fehlings, 2001). Earlier human trials with riluzole have led to its approval by the Food and Drug Administration in the US for the treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Wilson & Fehlings, 2014).

# Table 11. Pharmaceutical Agents for Neuroprotection in Acute SCI in Phase I and II Clinical Trials

Author Year			
Country			
Research Design	Methods		Outcomes
PEDro			
Sample Size			
	Cethrin	B B	
	Population: Age range=16-70 yr;	1.	The authors conclude that Cethrin® is a
	Gender: male=84%, female=16%;		safe and tolerable drug.
	Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury:	2.	The authors note there were no serious
	complete=100%,	7	adverse effects related to the drug.
	incomplete=0%, AIS A.	3.	Cethrin® exhibited little systemic exposure in patients.
	Treatment: Patients received 1	4	There was a large preliminary effect in
Fehlings et al.	of 5 doses of Cethrin®: 0.3 mg, 1	1.	ASIA motor scores with the most
2011	mg, 3 mg, 6 mg, and 9 mg at		improvement seen in patients with
Canada	the time of spinal surgery. Outcome Measures: The		cervical injuries who received 1 mg and 3
Prospective	following during hospital stay:	_	mg of Cethrin®*.
Controlled Trial	drug safety and tolerability,	5.	There were very few improvements in sensory scores in patients who received
N <sub>initial</sub> =48, N <sub>final</sub> =35	drug pharmacokinetics.		varying doses of Cethrin®*.
	The following after 1 year:	6.	After one year, 31% of cervical injured
	neurological recovery using AIS, ASIA motor function.		patients and 6.3% of thoracic injured
	Chronicity: Individuals		patients recovered at least 2 steps on
	underwent spinal surgery	*	the AIS,
	within 7 days of sustaining		nere were no statistical analyses rformed.
	injury.	pe	nonned.
	Minocycli	ne	
	<b>Population:</b> Mean age=37 yr;		tial Analysis
	Gender: male=77%, female=23%;	1.	After three months, there were no
	Level of injury: cervical-thoracic;		significant differences in motor function
	Severity of injury:		between patients who received
	complete=69%, incomplete=31%, AIS A-D.		minocycline and those who received placebo (p=0.20). The most
	Treatment: Patients were		improvement was seen in patients with
<u>Casha et al.</u> 2012	randomly assigned to receive		cervical injuries (p=0.05), whereas no
Canada	either minocycline or a placebo		significant improvement was seen
RCT	with a subclavian central		among patients with thoracic injuries
PEDro=6	venous catheter for 7 days	_	(p=0.20).
N <sub>initial</sub> =52, N <sub>final</sub> =44	within 12 hr of injury. The first five patients received 200 mg	2.	There were no significant differences in
	twice daily (low dose), whereas		pinprick (p=0.15) or light touch (p=0.27) scores between patients who received
	all patients after that received		minocycline and those who received
	an 800 mg loading dose and		placebo.
	400 mg twice daily (high dose).	3.	There were no significant differences in
	Outcome Measures: The		any functional recovery measure
	following during hospital stay		between patients who received

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods and after the patient plateaued in motor function (i.e. 3-12 months post SCI): ASIA motor function, ASIA sensory function, functional recovery using Functional Independence Measure (FIM), Spinal Cord Independence Measure, the London Handicap Scale and Short Form 36 questionnaire, and adverse events.	4.	Outcomes minocycline and patients who received placebo (p>0.05). Adverse events did not vary significantly among the placebo, low dose, or high dose minocycline groups (p>0.05).
	Chronicity: Individuals studied were within 12 hr of sustaining		
	injury. <b>Riluzol</b> e	<u> </u>	
Grossman et al. 2014 USA Cohort N <sub>initial</sub> =36, N <sub>final</sub> =35	Population: Age range=18-69 yr; Gender: male=83%, female=17%; Level of injury: cervical-thoracic; Severity of injury: complete=53%, incomplete=47%, AIS A-C. Treatment: Patients were administered riluzole (50g twice daily within 12 hr of injury for 7 days). Patients were compared to others in the North American Clinical Trials Network SCI Registry who did not receive riluzole. 39% of patients in riluzole group and 58% of patients in registry group received corticosteroids according to hospital protocol. Outcome Measures: The following during hospital stay and 90 days and 180 days after injury: the pharmacokinetics of the drug, adverse event outcomes, ASIA motor function, ASIA sensory function, neurological recovery based on AIS, functional recovery using Spinal Cord Independence Measure (SCIM). Chronicity: Individuals were screened and enrolled in the	1. 2. <b>An</b> inj 3. 4.	The plasma concentration and systemic exposure to riluzole varied significantly among patients (p<0.05). There were no significant differences in adverse event outcomes between patients who received riluzole and the registry group, however a mild to moderate elevation of liver enzymes was observed in riluzole group compared to baseline measurements (p>0.05). <b>alyses comparing patients with cervical uries only:</b> After 90 days, patients who received riluzole experienced significant improvement in motor function compared to patients in registry (p=0.021). This difference was no longer seen after 180 days (p>0.05). After 90 and 180 days, there were no significant differences in sensory function between patients who received riluzole and patients in the registry (p>0.05). A higher percentage of patients who received riluzole converted to a higher grade than patients from the registry. After 180 days, there were no significant differences in functional recovery based on SCIM scores between patients who

Author Year Country Research Design PEDro Sample Size	Methods	Outcomes
	study within 12 hr of sustaining injury.	<ul> <li>received riluzole and patients in the registry (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Analyses comparing patients with thoracic injuries only:</li> <li>7. The authors note the 8 patients with thoracic injuries gained motor function, pinprick sensation, and improved by at least 1 grade on the AIS, however no statistical analyses were reported. The authors did not mention improvements in light touch sensation or functional recovery using SCIM scores.</li> </ul>

Despite the small sample sizes and open label protocols, Cethrin®, Minocycline and Riluzole show initial promise in terms of effectiveness for treating acute SCI and safe administration in humans; further trials are recommended.

#### Conclusion

There is level 2 evidence (from one prospective controlled trial; (Fehlings et al., 2011)) that Cethrin® is a safe and tolerable drug and may promote neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (S. Casha et al., 2012)) that minocycline is not effective in promoting motor or sensory recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 2 evidence (from one cohort study; (Grossman et al., 2014)) that riluzole may be effective in promoting long term motor or sensory recovery in acute SCI individuals.

#### Key Points

Cethrin® is a safe and tolerable drug, but its effect on neurological recovery remains unknown during the acute phase post SCI.

Minocycline is not effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

Riluzole may be effective for neurological recovery during the acute phase post SCI.

# 6 Summary

There is level 1a evidence (from four RCTs, one pre-post test, one prospective controlled trial, and nine case control studies; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1990; M. B. Bracken et al., 1997; M. B. Bracken et al., 1998; George et al., 1995; Gerhart et al., 1995; Heary et al., 1997; Ito et al., 2009; Levy et al., 1996; Pointillart et al., 2000; Pollard & Apple, 2003; Poynton et al., 1997; Prendergast et al., 1994; Rasool T, 2004; Suberviola et al., 2008; Zhuang C, 2008) that methylprednisolone is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1a evidence (from two RCTs and three case control studies; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997; Heary et al., 1997; Ito et al., 2009; Pointillart et al., 2000; Suberviola et al., 2008) that methylprednisolone is associated with the development of medical complications when used in acute SCI individuals; However, there is level 3 evidence (from three case control studies; (Galandiuk et al., 1993; Levy et al., 1996; Tsutsumi et al., 2006) that methylprednisolone is not associated with the development of medical complications in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 3 evidence (from two case control studies; (Heary et al., 1997; Kiwerski, 1993) that dexamethasone is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 3 evidence (from two case control studies; (Heary et al., 1997; Merry et al., 1996) that dexamethasone may be associated with the development of medical complications when used to treat acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT;(Aminmansour et al., 2016)) that progesterone and vitamin D is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1990) that naloxone is not effective for the promotion of neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (M. B. Bracken et al., 1997) that tirilazad mesylate is no more effective than methylprednisolone in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Pointillart et al., 2000) that nimodipine is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1a evidence (from one double-blind RCT; (E. A. Alibai et al., 2015) and one singleblind RCT; (Costa et al., 2015) that acute administration of erythropoietin does not improve neurological outcomes post-SCI; however, there is level 1b evidence (from one RCT;(E. Alibai et al., 2014) and one prospective controlled trial; (Xiong et al., 2011)) that erythropoietin is effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Geisler et al., 2001a, 2001b; Geisler FH, 2001) that GM-1 ganglioside is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals; However, there is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Geisler et al., 1990, 1991) that GM-1 ganglioside may be effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 2 evidence (from one prospective controlled trial; (Takahashi et al., 2012) and one cohort study; (Kamiya et al., 2014)) that a moderate dose (10 µg/kg/day) of granulocyte-colony

stimulating factor may be effective in promoting motor and sensory recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (Pitts et al., 1995)) that thyrotropin-releasing hormone may be effective in promoting neurological recovery in individuals with incomplete acute SCI.

There is level 2 evidence (from one RCT; (Tadie M, 2003) that gacyclidine is not effective in promoting neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 2 evidence (from one prospective controlled trial; (Fehlings et al., 2011)) that Cethrin® is a safe and tolerable drug and may promote neurological recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 1b evidence (from one RCT; (S. Casha et al., 2012)) that minocycline is not effective in promoting motor or sensory recovery in acute SCI individuals.

There is level 2 evidence (from one cohort study; (Grossman et al., 2014)) that riluzole may be effective in promoting long term motor or sensory recovery in acute SCI individuals.

## References

- Alibai, E., Zand, F., Rahimi, A., & Rezaianzadeh, A. (2014). Erythropoietin plus methylprednisolone or methylprednisolone in the treatment of acute spinal cord injury: a preliminary report. *Acta Med Iran*, *52*(4), 275-279.
- Alibai, E. A., Baghban, F., Farrokhi, M. R., Mohebali, N., & Ashraf, M. H. (2015). Effects of human erythropoietin on functional outcome of patients with traumatic cervical cord injury; A pilot randomized clinical trial. *Bulletin of Emergency and Trauma*, *3*(3), 79-85.
- Allison, D., & Ditor, D. (2015). Immune dysfunction and chronic inflammation following spinal cord injury. *Spinal cord*, *53*(1), 14-18.
- Amar, A. P., & Levy, M. L. (1999). Surgical controversies in the management of spinal cord injury. Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 188(5), 550-566.
- Aminmansour, B., Asnaashari, A., Rezvani, M., Ghaffarpasand, F., Amin Noorian, S. M., Saboori, M., & Abdollahzadeh, P. (2016). Effects of progesterone and vitamin D on outcome of patients with acute traumatic spinal cord injury; a randomized, double-blind, placebo controlled study. *J Spinal Cord Med*, *39*(3), 272-280. doi:10.1080/10790268.2015.1114224
- Anderson, D. K., Braughler, J. M., Hall, E. D., Waters, T. R., McCall, J. M., & Means, E. D. (1988). Effects of treatment with U-74006F on neurological outcome following experimental spinal cord injury. *J Neurosurg*, 69(4), 562-567. doi:10.3171/jns.1988.69.4.0562
- Baptiste, D. C., & Fehlings, M. G. (2006). Pharmacological approaches to repair the injured spinal cord. *J Neurotrauma*, 23(3-4), 318-334. doi:10.1089/neu.2006.23.318
- Barnes, P. J. (2006). Corticosteroids: the drugs to beat. European journal of pharmacology, 533(1-3), 2-14.
- Bracken, M. B., Collins, W. F., Freeman, D. F., Shepard, M. J., Wagner, F. W., Silten, R. M., . . . Perot, P. L. (1984). Efficacy of methylprednisolone in acute spinal cord injury. *Jama*, *251*(1), 45-52.
- Bracken, M. B., Shepard, M. J., Collins, W. F., Holford, T. R., Young, W., Baskin, D. S., . . . et al. (1990). A randomized, controlled trial of methylprednisolone or naloxone in the treatment of acute spinal-cord injury. Results of the Second National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study. *N Engl J Med*, *322*(20), 1405-1411. doi:10.1056/nejm199005173222001
- Bracken, M. B., Shepard, M. J., Collins, W. F., Jr., Holford, T. R., Baskin, D. S., Eisenberg, H. M., . . . et al. (1992). Methylprednisolone or naloxone treatment after acute spinal cord injury: 1-year follow-up data. Results of the second National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study. *J Neurosurg*, *76*(1), 23-31. doi:10.3171/jns.1992.76.1.0023
- Bracken, M. B., Shepard, M. J., Holford, T. R., Leo-Summers, L., Aldrich, E. F., Fazl, M., . . . Young, W. (1997). Administration of methylprednisolone for 24 or 48 hours or tirilazad mesylate for 48 hours in the treatment of acute spinal cord injury. Results of the Third National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Randomized Controlled Trial. National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study. *Jama*, *277*(20), 1597-1604.
- Bracken, M. B., Shepard, M. J., Holford, T. R., Leo-Summers, L., Aldrich, E. F., Fazl, M., . . . Young, W. (1998). Methylprednisolone or tirilazad mesylate administration after acute spinal cord injury: 1-year follow up. Results of the third National Acute Spinal Cord Injury randomized controlled trial. *J Neurosurg*, 89(5), 699-706. doi:10.3171/jns.1998.89.5.0699
- Brooks, B. R., Sufit, R. L., Montgomery, G. K., Beaulieu, D. A., & Erickson, L. M. (1987). Intravenous thyrotropin-releasing hormone in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Dose-response and randomized concurrent placebo-controlled pilot studies. *Neurol Clin*, *5*(1), 143-158.
- Burns, S. P., Golding, D. G., Rolle, W. A., Jr., Graziani, V., & Ditunno, J. F., Jr. (1997). Recovery of ambulation in motor-incomplete tetraplegia. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil*, 78(11), 1169-1172. doi:10.1016/s0003-9993(97)90326-9
- Candelise, L., & Ciccone, A. (2002). Gangliosides for acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke, 33*(9), 2336. doi:10.1161/01.str.0000029272.13806.46

- Casha, S., Yu, W., & Fehlings, M. (2001). Oligodendroglial apoptosis occurs along degenerating axons and is associated with FAS and p75 expression following spinal cord injury in the rat. *Neuroscience*, *103*(1), 203-218.
- Casha, S., Zygun, D., McGowan, M. D., Bains, I., Yong, V. W., & Hurlbert, R. J. (2012). Results of a phase II placebo-controlled randomized trial of minocycline in acute spinal cord injury. *Brain*, *135*(Pt 4), 1224-1236. doi:10.1093/brain/aws072
- Chhabra, H. S., Sarda, K., Arora, M., Sharawat, R., Singh, V., Nanda, A., . . . Tandon, V. (2016). Autologous bone marrow cell transplantation in acute spinal cord injury--an Indian pilot study. *Spinal cord*, 54(1), 57-64. doi:10.1038/sc.2015.134
- Chikuda, H., Yasunaga, H., Takeshita, K., Horiguchi, H., Kawaguchi, H., Ohe, K., . . . Tanaka, S. (2014). Mortality and morbidity after high-dose methylprednisolone treatment in patients with acute cervical spinal cord injury: a propensity-matched analysis using a nationwide administrative database. *Emerg Med J*, *3*1(3), 201-206. doi:10.1136/emermed-2012-202058
- Chinnock, P., & Roberts, I. (2005). Gangliosides for acute spinal cord injury. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(2), Cd004444. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD004444.pub2
- Christie, S. D., Comeau, B., Myers, T., Sadi, D., Purdy, M., & Mendez, I. (2008). Duration of lipid peroxidation after acute spinal cord injury in rats and the effect of methylprednisolone. *Neurosurgical focus*, *25*(5), E5.
- Coleman, W. P., Benzel, D., Cahill, D. W., Ducker, T., Geisler, F., Green, B., . . . Zeidman, S. (2000). A critical appraisal of the reporting of the National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Studies (II and III) of methylprednisolone in acute spinal cord injury. *J Spinal Disord*, *13*(3), 185-199. doi:10.1097/00002517-200006000-00001
- Costa, D. D., Beghi, E., Carignano, P., Pagliacci, C., Faccioli, F., Pupillo, E., . . . Redaelli, T. (2015). Tolerability and efficacy of erythropoietin (EPO) treatment in traumatic spinal cord injury: a preliminary randomized comparative trial vs. methylprednisolone (MP). *Neurol Sci, 36*(9), 1567-1574. doi:10.1007/s10072-015-2182-5
- Ducker, T. B., & Hamit, H. F. (1969). Experimental treatments of acute spinal cord injury. *Journal of neurosurgery*, *30*(6), 693-697.
- Faden, A. I., Jacobs, T. P., & Holaday, J. W. (1981a). Opiate antagonist improves neurologic recovery after spinal injury. *Science*, *21*7(4481), 493-494. doi:10.1126/science.7455690
- Faden, A. I., Jacobs, T. P., & Holaday, J. W. (1981b). Thyrotropin-releasing hormone improves neurologic recovery after spinal trauma in cats. *N Engl J Med*, *305*(18), 1063-1067. doi:10.1056/nejm198110293051806
- Faden, A. I., Jacobs, T. P., & Smith, M. T. (1984). Evaluation of the calcium channel antagonist nimodipine in experimental spinal cord ischemia. *J Neurosurg*, 60(4), 796-799. doi:10.3171/jns.1984.60.4.0796
- Faden, A. I., Jacobs, T. P., Smith, M. T., & Holaday, J. W. (1983). Comparison of thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH), naloxone, and dexamethasone treatments in experimental spinal injury. *Neurology*, *33*(6), 673-678. doi:10.1212/wnl.33.6.673
- Fehlings, M. G., & Baptiste, D. C. (2005). Current status of clinical trials for acute spinal cord injury. *Injury, 36 Suppl 2*, B113-122. doi:10.1016/j.injury.2005.06.022
- Fehlings, M. G., Theodore, N., Harrop, J., Maurais, G., Kuntz, C., Shaffrey, C. I., . . . McKerracher, L. (2011). A phase I/IIa clinical trial of a recombinant Rho protein antagonist in acute spinal cord injury. J Neurotrauma, 28(5), 787-796. doi:10.1089/neu.2011.1765
- Feldblum, S., Arnaud, S., Simon, M., Rabin, O., & D'Arbigny, P. (2000). Efficacy of a new neuroprotective agent, gacyclidine, in a model of rat spinal cord injury. *J Neurotrauma*, 17(11), 1079-1093. doi:10.1089/neu.2000.17.1079
- Flamm, E. S., Young, W., Collins, W. F., Piepmeier, J., Clifton, G. L., & Fischer, B. (1985). A phase I trial of naloxone treatment in acute spinal cord injury. *J Neurosurg*, 63(3), 390-397. doi:10.3171/jns.1985.63.3.0390

- Fleming, J. C., Norenberg, M. D., Ramsay, D. A., Dekaban, G. A., Marcillo, A. E., Saenz, A. D., . . . Weaver, L. C. (2006). The cellular inflammatory response in human spinal cords after injury. *Brain*, 129(12), 3249-3269.
- Ford, R. W., & Malm, D. N. (1985). Failure of nimodipine to reverse acute experimental spinal cord injury. *Cent Nerv Syst Trauma*, 2(1), 9-17. doi:10.1089/cns.1985.2.9
- Furlan, J. C., & Fehlings, M. G. (2008). Cardiovascular complications after acute spinal cord injury: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and management. *Neurosurgical focus*, *25*(5), E13.
- Galandiuk, S., Raque, G., Appel, S., & Polk, H. C., Jr. (1993). The two-edged sword of large-dose steroids for spinal cord trauma. *Ann Surg, 218*(4), 419-425; discussion 425-417. doi:10.1097/00000658-199310000-00003
- Gaviria, M., Privat, A., d'Arbigny, P., Kamenka, J., Haton, H., & Ohanna, F. (2000). Neuroprotective effects of a novel NMDA antagonist, Gacyclidine, after experimental contusive spinal cord injury in adult rats. *Brain Res*, 874(2), 200-209. doi:10.1016/s0006-8993(00)02581-6
- Geisler, F. H., Coleman, W. P., Grieco, G., & Poonian, D. (2001a). Measurements and recovery patterns in a multicenter study of acute spinal cord injury. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 26*(24 Suppl), S68-86. doi:10.1097/00007632-200112151-00014
- Geisler, F. H., Coleman, W. P., Grieco, G., & Poonian, D. (2001b). Recruitment and early treatment in a multicenter study of acute spinal cord injury. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 26*(24 Suppl), S58-67. doi:10.1097/00007632-200112151-00013
- Geisler FH, C. W., Grieco G, Poonian D. T. . (2001). The Sygen® multicenter acute spinal cord injury study. *Spine*, *26*(24), S87-100.
- Geisler, F. H., Dorsey, F. C., & Coleman, W. P. (1990). GM1 gangliosides in the treatment of spinal cord injury: report of preliminary data analysis. *Acta Neurobiol Exp (Wars), 50*(4-5), 515-521.
- Geisler, F. H., Dorsey, F. C., & Coleman, W. P. (1991). Recovery of motor function after spinal-cord injury--a randomized, placebo-controlled trial with GM-1 ganglioside. *N Engl J Med, 324*(26), 1829-1838. doi:10.1056/nejm199106273242601
- George, E. R., Scholten, D. J., Buechler, C. M., Jordan-Tibbs, J., Mattice, C., & Albrecht, R. M. (1995). Failure of methylprednisolone to improve the outcome of spinal cord injuries. *Am Surg*, *61*(8), 659-663; discussion 663-654.
- Gerhart, K. A., Johnson, R. L., Menconi, J., Hoffman, R. E., & Lammertse, D. P. (1995). Utilization and effectiveness of methylprednisolone in a population-based sample of spinal cord injured persons. *Paraplegia*, 33(6), 316-321. doi:10.1038/sc.1995.71
- Gerndt, S. J., Rodriguez, J. L., Pawlik, J. W., Taheri, P. A., Wahl, W. L., Micheals, A. J., & Papadopoulos, S. M. (1997). Consequences of high-dose steroid therapy for acute spinal cord injury. *J Trauma, 42*(2), 279-284. doi:10.1097/00005373-199702000-00017
- Grossman, R. G., Fehlings, M. G., Frankowski, R. F., Burau, K. D., Chow, D. S., Tator, C., . . . Aarabi, B. (2014). A prospective, multicenter, phase I matched-comparison group trial of safety, pharmacokinetics, and preliminary efficacy of riluzole in patients with traumatic spinal cord injury. *Journal of neurotrauma*, *31*(3), 239-255.
- Guzman-Lenis, M.-S., Navarro, X., & Casas, C. (2009). Drug screening of neuroprotective agents on an organotypic-based model of spinal cord excitotoxic damage. *Restorative neurology and neuroscience*, 27(4), 335-349.
- Hall, E. D. (1988). Effects of the 21-aminosteroid U74006F on posttraumatic spinal cord ischemia in cats. *J Neurosurg*, 68(3), 462-465. doi:10.3171/jns.1988.68.3.0462
- Hall, E. D. (1992). The neuroprotective pharmacology of methylprednisolone. *Journal of neurosurgery*, 76(1), 13-22.
- Hall, E. D. (2003). Drug development in spinal cord injury: what is the FDA looking for? *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development, 40*(4).
- Hall, E. D., & Springer, J. E. (2004). Neuroprotection and acute spinal cord injury: a reappraisal. *NeuroRx, 1*(1), 80-100.

- Hashimoto, T., & Fukuda, N. (1991). Effect of thyrotropin-releasing hormone on the neurologic impairment in rats with spinal cord injury: treatment starting 24 h and 7 days after injury. *Eur J Pharmacol, 203*(1), 25-32. doi:10.1016/0014-2999(91)90786-p
- Heary, R. F., Vaccaro, A. R., Vaccaro, A. R., Mesa, J. J., Northrup, B. E., Albert, T. J., . . . Cotier, J. M. (1997). Steroids and gunshot wounds to the spine. *Neurosurgery*, *41*(3), 576-584.
- Holtz, A., & Gerdin, B. (1991). Blocking weight-induced spinal cord injury in rats: therapeutic effect of the 21-aminosteroid U74006F. *J Neurotrauma*, 8(4), 239-245. doi:10.1089/neu.1991.8.239
- Holtz, A., & Gerdin, B. (1992). Efficacy of the 21-aminosteroid U74006F in improving neurological recovery after spinal cord injury in rats. *Neurol Res, 14*(1), 49-52. doi:10.1080/01616412.1992.11740010
- Hong, Z., Hong, H., Chen, H., Wang, Z., & Hong, D. (2011). Investigation of the protective effect of erythropoietin on spinal cord injury in rats. *Exp Ther Med*, *2*(5), 837-841. doi:10.3892/etm.2011.285
- Hurlbert, R. J. (2000). Methylprednisolone for acute spinal cord injury: an inappropriate standard of care. *J Neurosurg*, 93(1 Suppl), 1-7. doi:10.3171/spi.2000.93.1.0001
- Ito, Y., Sugimoto, Y., Tomioka, M., Kai, N., & Tanaka, M. (2009). Does high dose methylprednisolone sodium succinate really improve neurological status in patient with acute cervical cord injury?: a prospective study about neurological recovery and early complications. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976),* 34(20), 2121-2124. doi:10.1097/BRS.0b013e3181b613c7
- Kamiya, K., Koda, M., Furuya, T., Kato, K., Takahashi, H., Sakuma, T., . . . Yamazaki, M. (2014). Neuroprotective therapy with granulocyte colony-stimulating factor in acute spinal cord injury: a comparison with high-dose methylprednisolone as a historical control. *European Spine Journal*. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00586-014-3373-0</u>
- Kavanagh, R., & Kam, P. (2001). Lazaroids: efficacy and mechanism of action of the 21-aminosteroids in neuroprotection. *British Journal of Anaesthesia, 86*(1), 110-119.
- Kigerl, K., & Popovich, P. (2006). Drug evaluation: ProCord-a potential cell-based therapy for spinal cord injury. *IDrugs: the investigational drugs journal*, 9(5), 354-360.
- Kirshblum, S. C., Groah, S. L., McKinley, W. O., Gittler, M. S., & Stiens, S. A. (2002). 1. Etiology, classification, and acute medical management. *Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation*, *83*, S50-S57.
- Kiwerski, J. E. (1993). Application of dexamethasone in the treatment of acute spinal cord injury. *Injury*, 24(7), 457-460. doi:10.1016/0020-1383(93)90149-z
- Koda, M., Nishio, Y., Kamada, T., Someya, Y., Okawa, A., Mori, C., . . . Yamazaki, M. (2007). Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) mobilizes bone marrow-derived cells into injured spinal cord and promotes functional recovery after compression-induced spinal cord injury in mice. *Brain Res, 1149*, 223-231. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2007.02.058
- Krassioukov, A. (2009). Autonomic function following cervical spinal cord injury. *Respiratory physiology & neurobiology, 169*(2), 157-164.
- Kwon, B. K., Roy, J., Lee, J. H., Okon, E., Zhang, H., Marx, J. C., & Kindy, M. S. (2009). Magnesium chloride in a polyethylene glycol formulation as a neuroprotective therapy for acute spinal cord injury: preclinical refinement and optimization. *J Neurotrauma, 26*(8), 1379-1393. doi:10.1089/neu.2009-0884 10.1089/neu.2009.0884
- Lammertse, D. P., Jones, L. A., Charlifue, S. B., Kirshblum, S. C., Apple, D. F., Ragnarsson, K. T., . . . Knoller, N. (2012). Autologous incubated macrophage therapy in acute, complete spinal cord injury: results of the phase 2 randomized controlled multicenter trial. *Spinal cord, 50*(9), 661-671. doi:10.1038/sc.2012.39
- Lee, B. H., Lee, K. H., Yoon, D. H., Kim, U. J., Hwang, Y. S., Park, S. K., . . . Park, Y. G. (2005). Effects of methylprednisolone on the neural conduction of the motor evoked potentials in spinal cord injured rats. *Journal of Korean medical science*, *20*(1), 132-138.
- Lee, H. C., Cho, D. Y., Lee, W. Y., & Chuang, H. C. (2007). Pitfalls in treatment of acute cervical spinal cord injury using high-dose methylprednisolone: a retrospect audit of 111 patients. *Surg Neurol,* 68 *Suppl 1*, S37-41; discussion S41-32. doi:10.1016/j.surneu.2007.06.085

- Levy, M. L., Gans, W., Wijesinghe, H. S., SooHoo, W. E., Adkins, R. H., & Stillerman, C. B. (1996). Use of methylprednisolone as an adjunct in the management of patients with penetrating spinal cord injury: outcome analysis. *Neurosurgery*, *39*(6), 1141-1148; discussion 1148-1149. doi:10.1097/00006123-199612000-00014
- Lewen, A., Matz, P., & Chan, P. H. (2000). Free radical pathways in CNS injury. *Journal of neurotrauma*, *17*(10), 871-890.
- Leypold, B. G., Flanders, A. E., Schwartz, E. D., & Burns, A. S. (2007). The impact of methylprednisolone on lesion severity following spinal cord injury. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 32*(3), 373-378; discussion 379-381. doi:10.1097/01.brs.0000253964.10701.00
- Liu, X. Z., Xu, X. M., Hu, R., Du, C., Zhang, S. X., McDonald, J. W., . . . Jacquin, M. F. (1997). Neuronal and glial apoptosis after traumatic spinal cord injury. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *17*(14), 5395-5406.
- M Kan, E., A Ling, E., & Lu, J. (2010). Stem cell therapy for spinal cord injury. *Current medicinal chemistry*, *17*(36), 4492-4510.
- Mack, E. H. (2013). Neurogenic shock. The Open Pediatric Medicine Journal, 7(1).
- Marshall, L. F., Maas, A. I., Marshall, S. B., Bricolo, A., Fearnside, M., Iannotti, F., . . . Musch, B. (1998). A multicenter trial on the efficacy of using tirilazad mesylate in cases of head injury. *J Neurosurg*, 89(4), 519-525. doi:10.3171/jns.1998.89.4.0519
- Matis, G. K., & Birbilis, T. A. (2009). Erythropoietin in spinal cord injury. *Eur Spine J, 18*(3), 314-323. doi:10.1007/s00586-008-0829-0
- Matsumoto, T., Tamaki, T., Kawakami, M., Yoshida, M., Ando, M., & Yamada, H. (2001). Early complications of high-dose methylprednisolone sodium succinate treatment in the follow-up of acute cervical spinal cord injury. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 26*(4), 426-430. doi:10.1097/00007632-200102150-00020
- McKerracher, L., & Guertin, P. (2013). Rho as a target to promote repair: translation to clinical studies with cethrin. *Curr Pharm Des, 19*(24), 4400-4410. doi:10.2174/1381612811319240007
- Merry, W. H., Cogbill, T. H., Annis, B. L., & Lambert, P. J. (1996). Functional outcome after incomplete spinal cord injuries due to blunt injury. *Injury*, *27*(1), 17-20. doi:10.1016/0020-1383(95)00171-9
- Mocchetti, I. (2005). Exogenous gangliosides, neuronal plasticity and repair, and the neurotrophins. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 62(19-20), 2283-2294. doi:10.1007/s00018-005-5188-y
- Nesathurai, S. (1998). Steroids and spinal cord injury: revisiting the NASCIS 2 and NASCIS 3 trials. *J Trauma*, *45*(6), 1088-1093. doi:10.1097/00005373-199812000-00021
- Nishio, Y., Koda, M., Kamada, T., Someya, Y., Kadota, R., Mannoji, C., . . . Yamazaki, M. (2007). Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor attenuates neuronal death and promotes functional recovery after spinal cord injury in mice. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol*, 66(8), 724-731. doi:10.1097/nen.0b013e3181257176
- Noonan, V. K., Fingas, M., Farry, A., Baxter, D., Singh, A., Fehlings, M. G., & Dvorak, M. F. (2012). Incidence and prevalence of spinal cord injury in Canada: a national perspective. *Neuroepidemiology, 38*(4), 219-226.
- Okutan, O., Solaroglu, I., Beskonakli, E., & Taskin, Y. (2007). Recombinant human erythropoietin decreases myeloperoxidase and caspase-3 activity and improves early functional results after spinal cord injury in rats. *J Clin Neurosci*, *14*(4), 364-368. doi:10.1016/j.jocn.2006.01.022
- Oyinbo, C. A. (2011). Secondary injury mechanisms in traumatic spinal cord injury: a nugget of this multiply cascade. *Acta Neurobiol Exp (Wars), 71*(2), 281-299.
- Pettersson, K., & Toolanen, G. (1998). High-dose methylprednisolone prevents extensive sick leave after whiplash injury. A prospective, randomized, double-blind study. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 23*(9), 984-989. doi:10.1097/00007632-199805010-00004
- Pickett, G. E., Campos-Benitez, M., Keller, J. L., & Duggal, N. (2006). Epidemiology of traumatic spinal cord injury in Canada. *Spine*, *31*(7), 799-805.

- Pitts, L. H., Ross, A., Chase, G. A., & Faden, A. I. (1995). Treatment with thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) in patients with traumatic spinal cord injuries. *J Neurotrauma*, *1*2(3), 235-243. doi:10.1089/neu.1995.12.235
- Pointillart, V., Petitjean, M. E., Wiart, L., Vital, J. M., Lassie, P., Thicoipe, M., & Dabadie, P. (2000). Pharmacological therapy of spinal cord injury during the acute phase. *Spinal cord, 38*(2), 71-76. doi:10.1038/sj.sc.3100962
- Pollard, M. E., & Apple, D. F. (2003). Factors associated with improved neurologic outcomes in patients with incomplete tetraplegia. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 28*(1), 33-39. doi:10.1097/00007632-200301010-00009
- Popa, C., Popa, F., Grigorean, V. T., Onose, G., Sandu, A. M., Popescu, M., . . . Sinescu, C. (2010). Vascular dysfunctions following spinal cord injury. *Journal of medicine and life*, *3*(3), 275.
- Poynton, A. R., O'Farrell, D. A., Shannon, F., Murray, P., McManus, F., & Walsh, M. G. (1997). An evaluation of the factors affecting neurological recovery following spinal cord injury. *Injury, 28*(8), 545-548. doi:10.1016/s0020-1383(97)00090-9
- Prendergast, M. R., Saxe, J. M., Ledgerwood, A. M., Lucas, C. E., & Lucas, W. F. (1994). Massive steroids do not reduce the zone of injury after penetrating spinal cord injury. *J Trauma, 37*(4), 576-579; discussion 579-580. doi:10.1097/00005373-199410000-00009

Qian, T., Guo, X., Levi, A. D., Vanni, S., Shebert, R. T., & Sipski, M. L. (2005). High-dose methylprednisolone may cause myopathy in acute spinal cord injury patients. *Spinal cord*, *43*(4), 199-203. doi:10.1038/sj.sc.3101681

- Rasool T, W. M., Kirmani AR, et al. . (2004). Role of methylprednisolone in acute cervical cord injuries. Indian Journal of Surgery, 66(3), 156-159.
- Ross, I. B., & Tator, C. H. (1991). Further studies of nimodipine in experimental spinal cord injury in the rat. *J Neurotrauma*, 8(4), 229-238. doi:10.1089/neu.1991.8.229
- Sadowsky, C., Volshteyn, O., Schultz, L., & McDonald, J. (2002). Spinal cord injury. *Disability and rehabilitation*, 24(13), 680-687.
- Schneider, A., Kuhn, H. G., & Schabitz, W. R. (2005). A role for G-CSF (granulocyte-colony stimulating factor) in the central nervous system. *Cell Cycle*, 4(12), 1753-1757. doi:10.4161/cc.4.12.2213
- Schneider, J. S. (1998). GM1 ganglioside in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. *Ann N Y Acad Sci,* 845, 363-373. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1998.tb09688.x
- Schwartz, G., & Fehlings, M. G. (2001). Evaluation of the neuroprotective effects of sodium channel blockers after spinal cord injury: improved behavioral and neuroanatomical recovery with riluzole. *J Neurosurg*, 94(2 Suppl), 245-256. doi:10.3171/spi.2001.94.2.0245
- Sharif-Alhoseini M, R.-M. V. (2014). Animal Models in Traumatic Spinal Cord Injury. . *Topics in Paraplegia: InTech*.
- Short, D. J., El Masry, W. S., & Jones, P. W. (2000). High dose methylprednisolone in the management of acute spinal cord injury a systematic review from a clinical perspective. *Spinal cord*, *38*(5), 273-286. doi:10.1038/sj.sc.3100986
- Singh, A., Tetreault, L., Kalsi-Ryan, S., Nouri, A., & Fehlings, M. G. (2014). Global prevalence and incidence of traumatic spinal cord injury. *Clinical epidemiology*, 6, 309.
- Siren, A. L., Fratelli, M., Brines, M., Goemans, C., Casagrande, S., Lewczuk, P., . . . Ghezzi, P. (2001). Erythropoietin prevents neuronal apoptosis after cerebral ischemia and metabolic stress. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 98(7), 4044-4049. doi:10.1073/pnas.051606598
- Suberviola, B., Gonzalez-Castro, A., Llorca, J., Ortiz-Melon, F., & Minambres, E. (2008). Early complications of high-dose methylprednisolone in acute spinal cord injury patients. *Injury, 3*9(7), 748-752. doi:10.1016/j.injury.2007.12.005
- Tadie M, G. M., Mathe J, et al. . (2003). Early care and treatment with a neuroprotective drug, gacyclidine, in patients with acute spinal cord injury. . *Rachis, 15*, 363-376.

- Takahashi, H., Yamazaki, M., Okawa, A., Sakuma, T., Kato, K., Hashimoto, M., . . . Koda, M. (2012). Neuroprotective therapy using granulocyte colony-stimulating factor for acute spinal cord injury: a phase I/IIa clinical trial. *Eur Spine J, 21*(12), 2580-2587. doi:10.1007/s00586-012-2213-3
- Tanadini, L. G., Steeves, J. D., Hothorn, T., Abel, R., Maier, D., Schubert, M., ... Curt, A. (2014). Identifying Homogeneous Subgroups in Neurological Disorders: Unbiased Recursive Partitioning in Cervical Complete Spinal Cord Injury. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair, 28*(6), 507-515. doi:10.1177/1545968313520413
- Tator, C. H. (1998). Biology of neurological recovery and functional restoration after spinal cord injury. *Neurosurgery, 42*(4), 696-706.
- Tator, C. H., Hashimoto, R., Raich, A., Norvell, D., Fehlings, M. G., Harrop, J. S., . . . Grossman, R. G. (2012). Translational potential of preclinical trials of neuroprotection through pharmacotherapy for spinal cord injury. *J Neurosurg Spine*, *17*(1 Suppl), 157-229. doi:10.3171/2012.5.Aospine12116
- Tsutsumi, S., Ueta, T., Shiba, K., Yamamoto, S., & Takagishi, K. (2006). Effects of the Second National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study of high-dose methylprednisolone therapy on acute cervical spinal cord injury-results in spinal injuries center. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 31*(26), 2992-2996; discussion 2997. doi:10.1097/01.brs.0000250273.28483.5c
- Vaquero, J., Zurita, M., Oya, S., Aguayo, C., & Bonilla, C. (2006). Early administration of methylprednisolone decreases apoptotic cell death after spinal cord injury. *Histology and histopathology*.
- Wallace, C. M., Tator, C. H., & Frazee, P. (1986). Relationship between posttraumatic ischemia and hemorrhage in the injured rat spinal cord as shown by colloidal carbon angiography. *Neurosurgery, 18*(4), 433-439.
- Waxman, S. G. (1989). Demyelination in spinal cord injury. *Journal of the neurological sciences*, 91(1-2), 1-14.
- Wilson, J. R., & Fehlings, M. G. (2014). Riluzole for Acute Traumatic Spinal Cord Injury: A Promising Neuroprotective Treatment Strategy. *World Neurosurgery, 81*(5-6), 825-829. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.wneu.2013.01.001</u>
- Wu, Y. T., Li, T. Y., Chu, H. Y., Chen, L. C., Chiang, S. L., & Chang, S. T. (2011). Relationship between the interval before high-dose methylprednisolone administration and chronic pain in traumatic spinal cord injury. *Neurosciences (Riyadh)*, 16(4), 324-328.
- Xiong, M., Chen, S., Yu, H., Liu, Z., Zeng, Y., & Li, F. (2011). Neuroprotection of erythropoietin and methylprednisolone against spinal cord ischemia-reperfusion injury. *J Huazhong Univ Sci Technolog Med Sci, 31*(5), 652. doi:10.1007/s11596-011-0576-z
- Yong, V. W., Wells, J., Giuliani, F., Casha, S., Power, C., & Metz, L. M. (2004). The promise of minocycline in neurology. *Lancet Neurol, 3*(12), 744-751. doi:10.1016/s1474-4422(04)00937-8
- Young, W., Flamm, E. S., Demopoulos, H. B., Tomasula, J. J., & DeCrescito, V. (1981). Effect of naloxone on posttraumatic ischemia in experimental spinal contusion. *J Neurosurg*, *55*(2), 209-219. doi:10.3171/jns.1981.55.2.0209
- Yu, R. K., Tsai, Y. T., & Ariga, T. (2012). Functional roles of gangliosides in neurodevelopment: an overview of recent advances. *Neurochem Res*, *37*(6), 1230-1244. doi:10.1007/s11064-012-0744-y
- Zhuang C, W. L., Xu Y. (2008). Early methylprednisolone impact treatment for sensory and motor function recovery in patients with acute spinal cord injury **\***: A self-control study. *Neural Regeneration Research*, *3*(5), 577-580.

# Abbreviations

ADL	activities of daily living
AIS	ASIA Impairment Scale
ANS	autonomic nervous system
ASIA	American Spinal Cord Injury Association
BP	blood pressure
EPO	erythropoietin
FIM	Functional Independence Measure
G-CSF	granulocyte-colony stimulating factor
GM-1 ganglioside	Monosialotetrahexosylganglioside
HR	heart rate
MP	Methylprednisolone
MPSS	Methylprednisolone Sodium Succinate
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
NASCIS	National Acute Spinal Cord Injury Study
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
PNS	parasympathetic nervous system
RCT	randomized controlled trial
rhEPO	recombinant human erythropoietin
SCI	spinal cord injury
SNS	sympathetic nervous system
TRH	thyrotropin-releasing hormone